COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA (Physical Plant, Dining Services and Residence Unit)



UNIVERSITY of Manitoba

- and -

UNIFOR-CANADA AND ITS LOCAL 3007



March 25, 2017 - April 2, 2021

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA (Physical Plant, Dining Services and Residence Unit)

(hereinafter called "the Employer" and/or "the University" and/or "the UM")

OF THE FIRST PART

- and -

UNIFOR CANADA AND ITS LOCAL 3007

(hereinafter called "the Union")

OF THE SECOND PART

FOR THE PERIOD

MARCH 25, 2017 - April 2, 2021

NEGOTIATING COMMITTEES

2017-2021 UM-UNIFOR COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

Lisa Halket Steve Cumpsty Maureen Forrest Will Kostelnyk Greg Kowk Tom Mirwaldt Steve Power Sukhjinder Singh Maria Versace

FOR UNIFOR CANADA LOCAL 3007

Ken Stuart Dan Butler Amanda Costello Gerry Costello Carlos Cuevas Brian Kelly Stuart Lang Ron Thomson Gary Townson

83

Table of Contents

Article 1	PURPOSE AND SAVINGS CLAUSE	2			
Article 2	SCOPE AND RECOGNITION	2			
Article 3	UNION MEMBERSHIP				
Article 4	COLLECTION OF UNION DUES AND INFORMATION TO THE UNION	4			
Article 5	REPRESENTATIVES, COMMITTEES AND MEETINGS	5			
Article 6	HOURS OF WORK	7			
Article 7	OVERTIME	11			
Article 8	SICK LEAVE	14			
Article 9	HOLIDAYS				
Article 10	VACATIONS WITH PAY				
Article 11	SENIORITY, SERVICE AND RETIREMENT	24			
Article 12	JOB DEFINITIONS, JOB POSTINGS, SELECTION, TEMPORARY CASUAL				
Article 13	LEAVE OF ABSENCE				
Article 14	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE AND ARBITRATION				
Article 15	NOTICE				
Article 16	SAFETY AND HEALTH				
Article 17	BULLETIN BOARDS				
Article 18	UNIFORMS				
Article 19	UPGRADING COURSES				
Article 20	COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT PRINTING AND DISTRIBUTION				
Article 21	LABOUR-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS COMMITTEE	-			
Article 22	TRAVEL ALLOWANCES				
Article 23	DISCIPLINE AND DISMISSAL				
Article 24	EMPLOYER'S RIGHTS				
Article 25	PROTECTION OF PROPERTY AND ESSENTIAL SERVICES				
Article 26	CONTRACTING OUT	58			
Article 27	PREMIUMS - SWING STAGE & SCAFFOLD, SPRAY PAINTING, SANDBLASTING AND	50			
	BRICKLAYING				
Article 28	STAFF BENEFITS				
Article 29	EMPLOYEE AND FAMILY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM				
Article 30	TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE				
Article 31	NO STRIKES / NO LOCKOUTS				
Article 32	WAGE ADMINISTRATION				
Article 33	ASSIGNMENT AND SCHEDULING OF WORK IN DINING SERVICES				
Article 34	REDUCED APPOINTMENTS	67			
Article 35	DURATION, TERMINATION AND RENEWAL OF COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT	60			
Article 36	DURATION, TERMINATION AND RENEWAL OF COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT	09			
Addendum re Wages and Increases					
2017-2021	UM-UNIFOR COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT - SIGNING PAGE	71			
	OM-ONIFOR COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT - SIGNING FAGE				
	nderstanding Re 12-hour Shifts for Power Engineers				
Letter of Understanding Re Excluded Persons Performing Work of Bargaining Unit in Food Serv 80					
Letter of Understanding Re The Establishment of an Apprenticeship Training Program					
Letter of Intent – Training Programs for CAW Members					
Letter of Understanding Re Pension Plans					
	nderstanding Re Hours of Works/Shift Schedules for Icemakers/Caretakers				
	t re Conversion to "One week delay" Payroll Method				
Letter of Understanding Re Compressed work week					
	mentanen. 2 un anihianan usur usarunununununununununununununun				

ARTICLE 1 PURPOSE AND SAVINGS CLAUSE

1.1 Purpose

The purpose of this Collective Agreement in establishing terms and conditions of work, hours of work, wages and salaries is to promote cooperation and harmony between Employer and employees, in recognition of the need for the successful operation of the University as a public institution designed to promote higher education, and accordingly, but without limiting the generality of the foregoing, to facilitate the peaceful adjustment of all disputes and grievances, to prevent strikes, lockouts, waste, avoidable expenses and unnecessary delays.

1.2 Mutual Intent

It is the mutual intent of the Parties in carrying out their respective responsibilities to act reasonably, fairly, in good faith and in a manner consistent with the Collective Agreement as a whole.

1.3 Mutual Interest

The mutual interest of the Employer and its employees is hereby recognized and all Parties to this Collective Agreement are pledged to assist in the operation of the Departments of the Employer mentioned in Clause 2.1 of this Collective Agreement, and pledge themselves to refrain from taking part in sympathy strikes.

1.4 Savings Clause

Should it be determined that any provision or provisions of this Collective Agreement would be a violation of any legally effective Federal and/or Provincial Statute and/or Regulation(s) made there under, the Parties hereto agree to amend this Collective Agreement for the sole purpose of making such provision or provisions conform to such Federal or Provincial Statute or Regulation(s) there under, and all other provisions of this Collective Agreement shall not be affected thereby and shall remain in full force and effect.

ARTICLE 2 SCOPE AND RECOGNITION

2.1 Bargaining Unit

The Employer, in accordance with Manitoba Labour Board Certificate No. MLB-5144 dated May 25, 1995, recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining agent for all employees of the University of Manitoba in the Operations, Maintenance, <u>Dining</u> Services and Residence Departments, except students who are enrolled in the current academic year in a high school or a university in a full-time program of study, those covered by Manitoba Labour Board Certificate Nos. MLB/2469 (CUPE Local 1482/Faculty of Engineering), MLB-3974 (AESES), MLB-4002 (CUPE Local 3909/Teaching Assistants) and MLB-5259 (CUPE Local 3909/Sessional/Part-Time Teaching Staff) and those excluded by *The Labour Relations Act* of Manitoba.

2.2 Recognition

The Employer recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for all its employees coming under this Collective Agreement in collective bargaining with relation to wages, hours of work and other conditions of employment as set forth herein. The Employer agrees that every employee shall have the right to join and support the Union in accordance with *The Labour Relations Act*, Chapter L10, Part 1, Section 5(1) and the Employer agrees that it will not interfere with the formation, selection, or administration of the Union in accordance with *The Labour Relations Act*, Chapter L10, Section 6(1).

2.3 Application

This Collective Agreement shall apply to those employees of the University of Manitoba who are within the bargaining unit defined in Manitoba Labour Board Certificate No. MLB-5144 and who are employed in the classifications set forth in Schedule "A", Schedule "B" and Schedule "C" attached and inclusive of this Collective Agreement.

2.4 Revised and New Classifications

Existing classifications may be revised and new classifications may be established during the term of this Collective Agreement.

In the event that any existing classification(s) is revised and or new classifications(s) established during the term of this Collective Agreement, the Employer shall notify the Union by providing a copy of the revised or new classification specification to the Union with the changes highlighted and underlined. The Employer shall also notify the Union in writing as to the rate of pay for the new or revised classification, the names of any current employees whose rate of pay will be affected and the effective date of the new rate of pay.

The Employer and the Union shall meet to review the new or revised classification specification, to discuss any changes that are significant and to discuss the rate of pay. If the Employer and the Union are unable to agree upon the rate of pay for the new or revised classification within thirty (30) calendar days of the notice being received by the Union, the matter of the rate of pay shall be referred to arbitration in accordance with Clause 14.10 of the Collective Agreement. If there is a change to wages, the affected employee(s) will be paid back pay retroactive to the date the classification was established or revised. All existing classification specifications shall be provided to the Union within thirty (30) calendar days from the date of ratification of this agreement and any changes thereof.

Any disagreement between the Employer and the Union on the rate of pay for a new or revised classification shall not preclude the Employer from filling a position within the new or revised classification.

Other related duties shall be defined as duties that are characteristic of the duties of the classification.

2.5 Inclusions In/Exclusions from Bargaining Unit

Any disagreement between the Employer and the Union on whether or not any given classification, position, or work falls within the UNIFOR bargaining unit (MLB Certificate No. MLB-5144), may be referred to the Manitoba Labour Board for a ruling, in accordance with *The Labour Relations Act* of Manitoba.

2.6 Classification Specifications

Classification specifications for the job classifications shall be available from Human Resource Services or the Union and shall be posted on their respective web sites.

2.7 Students Excluded

Students who are enrolled in the current academic year in a high school or university in a full-time program of study are excluded from the bargaining unit as students and therefore not covered by the Collective Agreement.

Students, who are excluded from the bargaining unit, under Manitoba Labour Board Certificate No. MLB-5144 may perform work of the bargaining unit providing that a student does not displace an employee in the bargaining unit.

In order to retain student status a student must present, upon request, proof of current school year enrolment within an accumulation of twenty (20) working days. A student must, upon request, present proof of acceptance in a full-time program of study for the upcoming school term by August 31st. Failure to produce such evidence, the employee shall be subject to immediate deduction of dues.

Proof of acceptance referred to above shall be, in a case of a student of the University of Manitoba, a letter from the Admissions Office confirming that the student is accepted or enrolled in a full-time program of study, or in the case of another school, a letter from an authority of that school confirming that the student has been accepted or enrolled in a full-time program of study.

2.8 Excluded Persons Performing Work of Bargaining Unit

Persons whose positions are excluded from this Collective Agreement shall be permitted to perform work similar to those members of the bargaining unit where the work is for experimentation, instruction or resolving emergencies.

ARTICLE 3 UNION MEMBERSHIP

3.1 Inherent Right to Apply

It is understood that it is the inherent right of any employee covered by this Collective Agreement to make application for membership in the Union if the employee so wishes.

3.2 No Employer Interference

It is agreed that there will be no discrimination, interference, restraint, or intimidation exercised or practiced upon any employee by the Employer, or its agents, or by the Union, or its representatives, because of membership or non-membership in the Union.

3.3 No Solicitation During Working Hours

It is further agreed that there shall be no solicitation for membership, collection of dues or other Union activities on the premises of the Employer during working hours, except as outlined in Clause 3.4 and Article 5.

3.4 New Employees

The Employer agrees that a Union representative shall be given the opportunity of interviewing each new employee who is employed in any of the departments of the Employer set forth in Clause 2.1 on completion of the equivalent of twenty (20) working days employment for the purpose of informing such employee of the existence of the Union at the University and of ascertaining if the employee desires to become a member. The Employer reserves the right to appoint a staff member to be present at such an interview. The Union is provided with a monthly list of new employees and upon request to the appropriate manager, a meeting will be arranged by the appropriate manager at a mutually agreeable time.

ARTICLE 4 COLLECTION OF UNION DUES AND INFORMATION TO THE UNION

4.1 Union Deductions

The Employer shall deduct from the employees represented by the Union, such initiation fees, and other assessments as the Union may direct in writing from its Financial Secretary, from the biweekly salary of each such employee, and mail same by the 15th of the following month to the Financial Secretary of the Union accompanied by a list of names of all employees for and on behalf of whom

such deductions have been made. Deductions for new employees shall be calculated from the date of employment.

4.2 Information to Union

The Employer, when forwarding Union deductions, shall also provide to the Union on a monthly basis the following information:

- 4.2.1 Names, home addresses and phone numbers, and UM email addresses of employees;
- 4.2.2 Classification, start date, seniority, service and rate of pay of employees;
- 4.2.3 Names of employees who have transferred into/out of the bargaining unit;
- 4.2.4 Names of employees on Long Term Disability, Workers Compensation and Leave of Absence over 10 days;
- 4.2.5 Names of employees who have been laid off or recalled;
- 4.2.6 Names of excluded student employees currently performing work of the bargaining unit.
- 4.2.7 Names of employees who have submitted application for the casual pool in Caretaking Services.

4.3 Paid Education Leave Fund

Thé Employer agrees to deduct from each bargaining unit member .01 cent per hour worked which shall be submitted on a quarterly basis and which shall be implemented as soon as practicable after the date of ratification. The Employer also agrees to pay on a yearly basis by April 1 of each year a lump sum amount of four thousand five hundred dollars (\$4500.00) for the purpose of providing Paid Education Leave as set out in clause 13.11. All such monies to be paid into a special trust fund established by the National Union, UniFOR and sent by the Employer to the following address: UniFOR P.E.L. Paid Education Leave Program, 205 Placer Court, Willowdale, Ontario M2H 3H9.

ARTICLE 5 REPRESENTATIVES, COMMITTEES AND MEETINGS

5.1 Union Representatives

No individual employee or group of employees shall undertake to represent the Union at meetings with the Employer without proper authorization of the Union. In order that this may be facilitated the Union shall keep the Employer informed at all times as to the names of its officers and members who may be appointed or elected from time to time to any executive, grievance or negotiating committee or to the position of a steward.

5.2 Employer Representatives

The Employer shall supply a list of its management representatives with whom the Union may be required to deal with under the terms of this Collective Agreement and shall keep the Union informed at all times as to the names of its management representatives.

5.3 Union Duties and Supervisory Approval

The Employer recognizes the role of Union executives, grievance committees, negotiating committees and stewards in labour-management relations and shall not discriminate against them. Where supervisory approval is requested under this Clause it shall not be unreasonably denied.

Where it is necessary for a Union representative to leave the work site to attempt to remedy or investigate complaints of the employees (excluding matters related to collective bargaining) the Union representative shall first receive approval from the supervisor. Time sheets will be submitted for each leave and the total number of hours provided by the University will not exceed 1200 hours in each fiscal year. Hours of time off in excess of the 1200 hours in each fiscal year will be paid by the Union. Where a discussion of Union business requires a meeting of a group of more than three (3) employees such meeting shall be held outside of working hours.

The Union representative shall, upon presentation of credentials, be permitted admittance at any time to any location on the campus in which the employees are working for the purpose of meeting with an employee on duty for up to fifteen (15) minutes providing there is no unreasonable disruption of work.

5.4 Remuneration for Union (Employee) Representatives

When meeting with the Employer the number of employees attending as representatives of the Union who are entitled to receive their usual remuneration from the Employer shall be as follows:

- 5.4.1 Grievance Meetings: In the case of grievance meetings between the Union and the Employer, which are arranged through the Employer, up to three (3) representatives of the Union (number of Union representatives, up to three (3), to be determined by the Union) shall be entitled to receive their usual remuneration from the Employer
- 5.4.2 Arbitration Hearings: In the case of grievance arbitration hearings between the Union and the Employer, one (1) representative of the Union shall be entitled to 'receive their usual remuneration from the Employer.
- 5.4.3 Collective Bargaining: In the case of collective bargaining/ negotiation meetings between the Union and the Employer, including meetings with a Conciliation Officer, which are arranged through Human Resources, representatives of the Union shall be entitled to receive their usual remuneration from the Employer to a maximum of eighty (80) person days.

Conciliation Board/Mediation: In the case of collective bargaining/negotiation meetings between the Union and the Employer during collective bargaining for which a conciliation board or mediator has been appointed, representatives of the Union shall not be entitled to receive their usual remuneration from the Employer.

For the purpose of collective bargaining/negotiations, the Employer shall allow an exchange of shifts between a shift employee who is on the Union bargaining committee and another employee of the same classification in the bargaining unit, unless the exchange of shifts adversely affects the department. Such time, when requested, shall not be unreasonably denied.

The following applies only to Schedule B shift workers:

Where possible, an employee(s) on duty will be used to cover the relief work necessary as a result of collective bargaining/negotiations. Where the Employer is required to schedule a replacement for employees who are granted leave for negotiations, the replacements will receive pay for all hours worked at the appropriate rate of pay.

5.4.4 "Usual remuneration" required to be paid shall mean the employee's regular hourly salary for the number of hours spent at said meeting up to the employee's normal hours of work per day but not including any overtime .

ARTICLE 6 HOURS OF WORK

6.1 Hours of Work - Schedule "A", Schedule "B" and Schedule "C"

Schedule "A" - General Classifications - The hours of work at regular rates for the Schedule "A" - General Classifications shall not exceed seven and three-quarter (7 ³/₄) hours per day or thirtyeight and three quarters (38 ³/₄) hours per scheduled seven (7) day period unless mutually agreed by Employer and Union. An employee shall not be scheduled for more than six (6) consecutive days within any fourteen (14) day period except by mutual agreement between the University and the Union.

Schedule "A" – <u>Dining</u> Services Classifications - The hours of work at regular rates for the Schedule "A" – <u>Dining</u> Services Classifications shall not exceed seven and three-quarter (7 ³/₄) hours per day or seventy-seven and one-half (77 ¹/₂) hours per scheduled fourteen (14) day period unless mutually agreed by Employer and Union. An employee shall not be scheduled for more than six (6) consecutive days within any fourteen (14) day period except by mutual agreement between the University and the Union.

Schedule "B" Classifications - The regular working hours shall not exceed eight (8) hours in one day or eighty (80) hours in a bi-weekly pay period. All shifts to be arranged from time to time by the Manager or by the Assistant Manager. Altered work weeks in which regular working hours may exceed eight (8) hours in one day or eighty (80) hours in a bi-weekly pay period may be established by mutual agreement between the Employer and a majority of employees in the bargaining unit.

Schedule "C" - Trades Classifications - The hours of work at regular rates for the Schedule "C" - Trades Classifications shall not exceed seven and three-quarter (7 ¾) hours per day or thirty-eight and three quarters (38 ¾) hours per scheduled seven (7) day period unless mutually agreed by Employer and Union. An employee shall not be scheduled for more than six (6) consecutive days within any fourteen (14) day period except by mutual agreement between the University and the Union.

6.2 Wages - Schedule "A", Schedule "B" and Schedule "C"

The Employer agrees to pay all employees under this Collective Agreement on a biweekly basis in accordance with the wage rates shown in the attached Schedule "A", Schedule "B" and Schedule "C". All employees shall be paid by way of direct payroll deposit to the financial institution of the employee's choice within the Province of Manitoba.

6.2.1 Wages - Casual Employees

When it is necessary to hire casual employees for any classification, they shall be paid the appropriate hourly rate shown in Schedule "A", Schedule "B" or Schedule "C" for such classification.

6.2.2 Pay Statement - Casual Employees

For hourly paid (casual) employees, all hours worked per pay period and the applicable rate of pay for same shall be itemized on the employee's pay cheque statement.

6.3 Work Schedule

Where the work schedule of a position does not normally fluctuate, the employee will be advised of the work schedule at the time of hire. Where the work schedule does fluctuate, a work schedule covering two (2) weeks in advance or more shall be established and posted by the Employer covering all regular full-time and regular part-time employees, except Dining Services employees as per Article

34. The work schedule shall be subject to change whenever the use of facilities and employees necessitate a change so as to provide the best possible service.

6.3.1 Change of Schedule - Schedule "A" and Schedule "C"

Where the change of schedule is made for a one to four day period and is necessary due to unforeseen circumstances, the employee must be notified before normal quitting time on the day previous to the change. Otherwise, three (3) days' notice shall be given.

Where the change is made for a period of five (5) days or more the employee shall be notified one (1) week in advance of the first shift of the change of schedule.

Where the above notice is not given, double time (2X) will apply for all hours worked outside of the employee's normal hours on the first day of the change.

6.3.2 Change of Shifts Schedule "B"

The Employer may change the shift of an employee whenever a change is necessitated by the absence of another employee due to unforeseen causes providing relief is not available and the employee whose shift is being changed receives more than eight (8) hours notification of any such change. Where eight (8) hours notice is not provided, double time (2x) will apply for the amount of notice that is lacking.

Where the change of schedule is made for a one to four day period and is necessary due to unforeseen circumstances, the employee must be notified before normal quitting time on the day previous to the change. Otherwise two (2) days' notice will be given.

6.3.3 Work at Other Than Normal Work Location

Where an employee is directed to leave the normal work location to perform duties at another work location, the employee, if possible, shall be notified of the change in work location before normal quitting time on the day previous to the change. If such notice is not provided, then on the first day of the change, the employee, if possible, will be provided with a meal as near as possible to the normal meal time. Where a meal cannot be provided, a meal allowance in the same amount as provided for in Clause 7.4 of this Collective Agreement shall be allowed for the purchase of a meal.

For the purpose of this Clause "normal work location" shall mean both the Fort Garry Campus and the Bannatyne Campus, that is, both the Fort Garry Campus and the Bannatyne Campus are considered to be the same or one work location.

6.4 Absence from Work

Any employee who wishes to be absent from work with approval is required to notify the employee's supervisor and obtain the necessary approval for such absence prior to the commencement of the absence.

- 6.4.1 An employee who is absent from work with approval at any time during working hours may be subject to a deduction of a proportionate amount from wages.
- 6.4.2 Where an employee is absent from work without approval, such absence will be considered as unauthorized. All unauthorized absences will be without pay and may result in actions taken against the absent employee in accordance with Clause 15.7 "Absence without Authorization" or Article 23 "Discipline And Dismissal" of the Collective Agreement.

6.5 Work Breaks

Every employee who works the full-time hours as set out in Clause 6.1 (7 ³/₄ hours per day) shall be entitled to two (2) fifteen (15) minute breaks from work during each regular working day without deduction from wages.

Every employee who works less than the full-time hours as set out in Clause 6.1 shall be entitled to a fifteen (15) minute break from work during each work period of at least three and one-half (3.5) hours duration.

6.5.1 The time for such work breaks shall be fixed from time to time by the Employer. Regular schedules for breaks shall be posted. Temporary changes from the schedule may be requested by the employee or as directed by the Supervisor.

6.6 Work Day - Schedule "A" and Schedule "C"

For purposes of administration of this Collective Agreement a work day for all classifications set out under Schedule "A" and Schedule "C" will be deemed to fall within the calendar day (midnight to midnight) unless otherwise mutually agreed.

Shifts – Schedule "B"

For purposes of this Collective Agreement each day shall be deemed to begin at 11.31 p.m. of the preceding day. Until the Parties hereto otherwise agree the standard work shifts of the employees shall be as follows:

For shift employees:	No. 1 No. 2 No. 3	11:31 PM to 07:30 AM 07:31 AM to 03:30 PM 03:31 PM to 11:30 PM.
For day workers:	Between the hours of 7:00 AM and 5:00 PM.	

The employees on each shift shall work continuously during the shift except that they shall be entitled to take a twenty (20) minute lunch period at approximately the middle of the shift or at such period during each shift as operating conditions permit. All shift schedules covering a twelve (12) week period shall be posted ten (10) days in advance during which time employees may request changes to the schedule provided they have the agreement of the other employees on the shift and the change does not result in additional cost to the Employer.

6.7 Break Between Shifts

There shall be a minimum of $\underline{ten (10)}$ hours between regularly scheduled shifts for any employee. In those cases where a regular shift is scheduled less than $\underline{ten (10)}$ hours following completion of the last regular scheduled shift, an employee shall receive pay at the rate of two times (2X) the regular hourly rate inclusive of regular earnings for that portion of the period of rest which is less than $\underline{ten (10)}$ hours.

Schedule "B"

An employee changing from one work shift to another work shift shall receive a rest period of not less than <u>ten (10)</u> hours between shifts. As a result of such change of shift, an employee shall not be scheduled to work two (2) shifts which begin on the same day.

6.8 Shift Premium - Schedule "A" and Schedule "C"

An employee who is scheduled to work 38 ³/₄ hours per week and whose schedule in whole or in part falls outside the hours of 6:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. shall be paid a premium for all hours worked between 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m. as follows:

One dollar and fifty cents (\$1.50) per hour effective October 2, 2010.

This premium shall not be paid where overtime rates apply.

Shift Premium - Schedule "B"

When an employee works on scheduled shifts during the hours covered by shift No. 1 or shift No. 3, he/she will receive a shift premium for all hours worked during those shifts as follows:

One dollar and fifty cents (\$1.50) per hour effective October 2, 2010.

Overtime which is not part of regular shift will not qualify for shift premium.

6.9 Compensation for Computer Adjustments made by Controls Shop Personnel at Home

If the adjustment takes less than an hour, the employee will be paid one (1) hour of pay; if the adjustment takes more than an hour or the employee has to return to work, Callback shall apply in accordance with the Callback provisions of Article 7.

6.10 Compensation for Work Provided over the Telephone by Personnel at Home

Where it is possible to remedy a problem by contacting an employee at home rather than requiring the employee to return to work, the employee shall be compensated. Such calls shall be authorized in advance by the employee's supervisor.

If the employee takes less than an hour to remedy the problem, then the employee will be paid one (1) hour's pay; if the adjustment takes more than an hour or the employee has to return to work, Callback shall apply in accordance with the Callback provisions of Article 7.

6.11 Standby Premium

- 6.11.1 Standby refers to any period of time during which an employee is required by his or her supervisor to be immediately available to answer the phone and to report to work if necessary. Employees will be provided with a cell phone for this purpose, if required.
- 6.11.2 At times to be determined by the Employer, the Employer will request volunteers to serve on a standby list. The standby list will be used for the purpose of callback during this period of time.
- 6.11.3 The opportunity for standby in a particular classification shall be distributed as equitably as possible in order of seniority and on a reasonably practicable basis among the employees who have volunteered.
- 6.11.4 An Employee on standby shall be paid a premium (the "standby premium") of one (1) hour of pay at straight time (1x) for each 8-hour period or portion thereof.
- 6.11.5 Where it is possible to remedy the problem by telephone, the first call on standby shift shall be deemed included in the standby premium. Each subsequent call in the same standby shift shall be paid in accordance with Clause 6.10.

6.11.6 Employees who are required to return to work while on standby shall be paid in accordance with the Callback provisions of Article 7.

ARTICLE 7 OVERTIME

7.1 Authorization of Overtime

All overtime worked which is paid by the Employer must be authorized by the Head of the employee's Department concerned or by a person designated by the Head. Except in emergency situations, such overtime must be authorized in advance.

7.1.1 Allocation of Overtime

The Employer and the union agree that the opportunity for scheduled and unscheduled overtime, excluding callbacks, in a particular classification shall be distributed as equitably as possible in order of seniority and on a reasonably practicable basis among the employees thereof. For clarity, this means that the Employer will assign callbacks in accordance with operational requirements. For the assignment of other overtime, the Employer will include callbacks in the calculation of total overtime worked when determining the equitable distribution of overtime among the employees in the classification.

(a) Employees who are not interested in being given the opportunity for voluntary overtime during the period from September 1 to April 30 shall so advise their supervisor in writing on or before August 31.

Employees who are not interested in being given the opportunity for voluntary overtime during the period from May 1 to August 31 shall so advise their supervisor in writing on or before April 30.

Such employees shall not be canvassed by the Employer for voluntary overtime opportunities during the relevant period(s).

- (b) Commencing on the first of the month following the first complete month after ratification, each supervisor shall keep records of those employees asked to work overtime and, of those asked, actual hours worked or refused. The union shall have access to these records for the sole purpose of verifying individual queries.
- (c) Any overtime opportunity refused will be considered as if worked for the purpose of equitability.
- (d) A monthly record of all scheduled and unscheduled overtime offered shall be accessible to employees. Copies will be provided to the union or employee upon request.
- 7.1.2 Where there are no volunteers for overtime duty, such duty shall be assigned on a rotation basis starting with the most junior employee that is qualified.

7.2 Payment for Authorized Overtime - Schedule "A" and Schedule "C"

All time worked in excess of the normal hours of work as set forth in Schedule "A" and Schedule "C" shall be paid for at the rate of double time (2X) for actual time worked, except as hereinafter provided.

7.2.1 Callback - Schedule "A" and Schedule "C"

A callback shall be defined as any call back to work received by an employee during the period between the completion of work and subsequent starting time. A callback shall not apply where an employee is notified before going home that the employee is required to report at a different time for work for the subsequent day.

- 7.2.2 Any employee called back to duty shall be paid for all overtime worked at the rate of double time (2X) with minimum pay for a callback of two (2) hours at double time (2X).
- 7.2.3 Any employee called back to duty on a regular day of rest shall be paid for all overtime worked at the rate of double time (2X) with a minimum pay for a callback of four (4) hours at double time (2X).
- 7.2.4 An employee in receipt of a minimum callback will not receive additional pay for any subsequent callbacks which fall within the period covered by the minimum.

7.2.5 Statutory Holidays - Schedule "A" and Schedule "C"

In addition to regular earnings for the day, any employee required to work on a statutory holiday, as outlined in Article 9, shall be paid for all hours worked on the statutory holiday at the rate of double time (2X), with minimum pay for the statutory holiday of four (4) hours at double time (2X).

7.3 Payment for Authorized Overtime - Schedule "B"

All time worked in excess of the normal hours of work as set forth in Schedule "B" shall be paid for at the rate of double time (2X) for actual time worked except as hereinafter provided.

7.3.1 Callback - Schedule "B"

A callback shall be defined as any call back to work received by an employee during the period between his/her completion of work and subsequent starting time. A callback shall not apply where an employee is notified before going home that the employee is required to report at a different time for work for the subsequent day.

7.3.2 Any employee called back to duty shall be paid for all overtime worked at the rate of double time (2X) with minimum pay for a callback of two (2) hours at double time (2X).

Any employee called back to duty on a regular day of rest shall be paid for all overtime worked at the rate of double time (2X) with a minimum pay for a callback of four (4) hours at double time (2X).

- 7.3.3 Any employee who has worked on the employee's first regular day of rest and is called back
 to duty on the second regular day of rest shall be paid for all overtime worked on the second regular day of rest at the rate of triple (3X) time with a minimum callback of four (4) hours at triple (3X) time.
- 7.3.4 An employee in receipt of a minimum callback will not receive additional pay for any subsequent callbacks which fall within the period covered by the minimum.

7.3.5 Emergency Situations - Schedule "B"

In emergency situations when an employee is required to work in excess of eight (8) hours overtime within a twenty-four (24) hour period, such overtime in excess of eight (8) hours

shall be paid at the rate of three (3X) times the regular rate of pay. The twenty-four (24) hour period shall be deemed to begin with the start of the employee's regular work shift.

7.3.6 Statutory Holidays - Schedule "B"

In addition to the employee's regular earnings for the day, any employee required to work on a statutory holiday, as outlined in Article 9, shall be paid for all hours worked on the statutory holiday at the rate of triple time (3X), with minimum pay for the statutory holiday of four (4) hours at triple (3X) time.

7.4 Meal Allowance

Where an employee is required to work unscheduled overtime following the normal work day and it is expected that the work will exceed three (3) hours, if possible the employee will be provided with a meal as near as possible to the normal meal time. Where a meal cannot be provided, fifteen dollars (\$15.00) will be allowed for the purchase of a meal. Reasonable time will be allowed to eat a meal where the meal is eaten on the job.

Where overtime continues beyond four (4) hours, a second meal will be provided or paid for.

In cases where overtime is scheduled and the employee works for more than eight (8) consecutive hours the Employer will provide a meal after eight (8) hours of work and every four (4) hours thereafter. When overtime is scheduled for three (3) or more hours immediately following a regular shift, a meal will be provided or paid for.

Where an employee is called back to duty on a regular day of rest or a regular day of work, the employee shall be entitled to a meal as near as possible to the normal meal time for every four (4) hours of overtime worked under the call back situation. Where a meal cannot be provided, fifteen dollars (\$15.00) will be allowed for the purchase of a meal. Reasonable time will be allowed to eat a meal where the meal is eaten on the job.

An employee in receipt of a call back who works less than four (4) hours of overtime shall not be entitled to a meal or meal allowance.

7.5 Banking of Overtime

- 7.5.1 Except as set out in Clause 7.5.3, when an employee works overtime the employee may elect to receive time off with pay. Such time off shall be the equivalent in hours to the pay for such overtime that would have been calculated under Clause 7.2. The employee shall make the election at the time of completing the overtime claim sheet. The supervisor will grant the time off at a time requested by the employee unless the time off requested adversely affects the operation of the department.
- 7.5.2 The employee will be allowed to bank overtime hours, but the Employer may pay off all banked overtime hours accumulated in excess of one hundred (100) hours. The payment shall be made on or about the last pay period in November. The Employer reserves the right to pay out all accumulated overtime when an employee moves from one department to another (i.e. Physical Plant, <u>Dining</u> Services, Residences).
- 7.5.3 The Employer and the Union acknowledge that for Schedule A and Schedule C employees, certain overtime opportunities will only be available on a paid basis. In these situations, employees will be advised in advance in writing that such overtime will be paid out.

7.6 Banking of Regular Time

When an employee requests, for personal reasons, time off from work at a specified date and time and in order to account for the absences the employee suggests an alternate period of work, if the supervisor agrees such time worked shall be on a straight time basis. Such arrangements shall be confirmed in writing within five (5) working days with one copy to be kept by the Employer and one copy to be kept by the employee. The Union shall be notified of the arrangement. The banking of regular time is not intended to perform work that would normally be completed on an overtime basis.

7.7 Work Break Prior to Overtime

Where overtime work immediately follows an employee's regular hours of work and where circumstances as determined by the Employer permit, the employee shall be entitled to a paid fifteen (15) minute work break payable at the employee's straight time (1X) rate of pay. The work break shall be taken immediately following the employee's regular hours of work and prior to the commencement of the overtime work.

7.8 Overtime Sheets

When an employee works overtime and completes and signs an overtime form, the employee at the time the overtime form is completed and signed, shall be given a copy of the overtime form.

7.9 Extended Work Periods

- 7.9.1 **Schedule "A" and "C":** If an employee works extended overtime periods, a rest period of <u>ten (10)</u> hours will be provided after 16 hours of consecutive work. If the rest period overlaps with the employee's regular shift, the Employer will delay the start time and/or reduce the hours of the regular shift to provide the <u>ten (10)</u> hour rest break. In such a situation, the affected employee will be paid for the full shift.
- 7.9.2 **Schedule "B":** After an employee works two consecutive twelve (12) hour shifts, a rest period of twelve (12) hours will be provided. If the rest period overlaps with the employee's regular shift, the employee will be excused from that shift without loss of pay.

7.10 Daylight Savings/Standard Time Change:

Employees who work over a time change resulting from the switch to daylight savings or standard time shall be paid for actual hours worked at the applicable rate.

ARTICLE 8 SICK LEAVE

8.1 Definition of Sick Leave

Sick leave means the period of time an employee is incapable of performing his/her regular duties and responsibilities due to an illness, injury or becoming disabled and continues to be paid.

8.2 Sick Leave - Full-Time Employees

A full-time employee shall be eligible for paid sick leave for up to one hundred and eighty (180) calendar days when he/she is unable to perform his/her regular duties as a result of illness, injury or becoming disabled. Time spent on modified hours shall be counted as sick leave. Time spent on modified duties may be counted as sick leave, depending on the severity of the modifications.

It is important that the modified duties not present a hazard to the employee's health and safety. In the event that an employee provides a medical certificate requesting modified hours or modified

duties the University reserves the right to request that the employee provide a Workplace Capabilities Form completed by the employee's physician.

Where an employee provides a medical certificate requesting modified duties or modified hours of work for a period greater than four (4) weeks, the employee will be required to supply a Workplace Capabilities Form completed by his/her physician. The Workplace Capabilities Form will be submitted to Human Resource Services who will consult with the Occupational Health and Safety Coordinator and appropriate medical consultants used for this purpose. Where a modified duties or modified hours of work arrangement is implemented, progress towards a full return to regular duties will be reviewed by the Occupational Health and Safety Coordinator or the Disability Case Coordinator, the appropriate manager and the employee. Employees are entitled to have the Grievance Chairperson and the Union Health and Safety representative present at meetings to discuss modified duties or modified hours programs and progress towards a full return to regular duties. Modified hours and/or modified duty arrangements shall not normally exceed three (3) months in duration.

- 8.2.1 Where it is determined that the employee is able to return to regular duties and has a reoccurrence of the same or related injury, illness or disability, then the following shall apply:
 - (a) if the return is for at least forty (40) consecutive working days, then the one hundred and eighty (180) calendar day count shall be reset, and the employee shall be eligible for one hundred and eighty (180) calendar days of sick leave in the event of illness, injury or becoming disabled; or
 - (b) if the return is for less than forty (40) consecutive working days then the employee shall return to sick leave and the one hundred and eighty (180) calendar day count shall continue from the point at which it was suspended by the employee's return to regular duties.

8.3 Sick Leave - Non Full-Time Employees

All employees, who are not regular full-time employees, after working 465 hours or more will be entitled to accumulate one (1) hour of sick leave with pay credit for each fifteen (15) hours of service. Sick Leave credits are payable under this Clause as follows:

- 8.3.1 Sick Leave under this Clause is payable on the basis of an employee's regular hourly rate of pay for the employee's normal hours of work per day and normal days of work per week which the employee would have otherwise normally worked during the period of sickness;
- 8.3.2 For employees who are not regular full-time employees but who are eligible for the Long Term Disability Income Plan, the accumulation of Sick Leave credits will be to a maximum number of hours such that the employee would be entitled to Sick Leave for a maximum of 180 calendar days;
- 8.3.3 For employees who are not regular full-time employees and who are not eligible for the Long Term Disability Income Plan, the accumulation of Sick Leave credits will be to a maximum of 442 hours.

8.4 Medical/Dental Appointments

- 8.4.1 Absences for dental and medical appointments for regular full-time employees shall be considered as sick leave. Except in emergency situations, the employee shall provide his/her supervisor with reasonable notice (normally at least one (1) week) that he/she will be absent by reason of such appointment.
- 8.4.2 Whenever possible, dental or medical appointments should be made at the beginning or end of a work day, or where the employee's regular days off fall on days Monday through

Friday, the appointment should be made on a day off. For ongoing medical treatment, such as physiotherapy or chiropractic, and in particular for treatment authorized by Workers' Compensation, employees are expected, where possible, to schedule appointments outside their working hours.

8.4.3 <u>A non full-time employee will be allowed up to two (2) hours with pay from their</u> accumulated sick leave bank for medical or dental appointments that cannot be taken on a regularly scheduled day off or outside their scheduled shift. The time off will be utilized at the beginning or end of the workday where possible. Leave for medical/dental appointments shall not exceed twelve (12) hours in any calendar year.

8.5 Notification of Employer When Sick

An employee who is unable to perform duties and is absent as a result of sickness or other medical reasons shall notify the Supervisor, or if they cannot be reached, the next senior person as soon as possible on the day of the absence. In the event that this is not done the employee may be considered on leave without pay, unless the employee is able to prove to the Employer that notification was not possible.

8.6 Medical Certificate

The Employer reserves the right to require a medical certificate from the employee to validate any absence when an employee has requested or received paid sick leave. In exercising this right, the Employer shall not be unreasonable. A request for a medical certificate will be made prior to or during the period of sickness. The medical certificate must be signed by a duly qualified medical practitioner and it must certify the dates on which the employee was unable to attend work. The Employer may require that the medical certificate provide information in order to manage the employee's absence and provide for workplace accommodations, including: the general nature of illness, the employee's workplace capabilities, a prognosis as to the expected date of return to regular duties, and any other pertinent details. In cases of long term absences, the employee must also keep in regular contact with his/her supervisor, and keep the supervisor informed of his/her progress toward a return to work.

The cost of all medical certificates shall be borne by the employee, except in the case where the Employer has required a Second Medical Opinion in accordance with Clause 8.7.

8.6.1 Medical Certificate - Ongoing

Where the Employer has a concern with an employee's record of past absences, the Employer reserves the right to require a medical certificate from the employee on an ongoing basis provided that the Employer notifies the employee and the union, in writing, that the employee must provide a medical certificate to the Employer for all future absences.

The duration of this requirement shall be one year from date of notification and may be renewed from year-to-year by the Employer by notifying the employee and the union in writing of such renewal prior to expiry of the previous year.

8.7 Second Medical Opinion

In cases of frequent or long term Sick Leave, the Employer may require the employee to obtain a second medical opinion from a doctor appointed by the Employer.

In the event the Employer does so, the employee will authorize their doctor to make available the required information to the doctor appointed by the Employer and shall substantiate that this has been done.

Such medical reports shall be treated as confidential between the employee, the doctor, and Human Resources.

The cost of a second medical opinion will be borne by the Employer.

8.8 Failure to Furnish Medical Certificate/Authorization

In the event that the employee fails to furnish a medical certificate when requested under Clause 8.6 or in the event the employee does not authorize the required releases under Clause 8.7 the absence from work may be considered as unauthorized and consequently without pay.

8.9 Confidentiality of Personal Health Information

- 8.9.1 It is understood that confidentiality is an integral component of these procedures. Employee's right to confidentiality will be respected. The University will comply at all times with the provisions of *The Personal Health Information Act* (Manitoba) or substitute legislation in place of the foregoing act.
- 8.9.2 Contact with attending physicians, and/or other health care professionals will not be made without the prior written consent of the Employee.
- 8.9.3 Any personal health information obtained will be used solely for the purpose for which it was provided. Personal health information shall include information regarding the Employee's health, health care history, or the provision of health care to the Employee.
- 8.9.4 Personal health information obtained will be kept in a locked, secure location apart from the Employee's personnel file and will not be shared or disclosed without the Employee's written informed consent.
- 8.9.5 Where informed consent has been given by an employee, personal health information may be shared with Human Resources staff, the Disability Case Coordinator and/or the Occupational Health and Safety Coordinator as required in order to administer the sick leave provisions. The sharing or disclosure of personal health information with other personnel will be limited to information that speaks to the general nature of the illness or injury, abilities and/or restrictions and/or the likely duration of the absence.
- 8.9.6 Informed consent means that the Employee understands what they have agreed to release and understand what the information will/may be used for. The release form will be used for the purpose of obtaining personal health information and/or information regarding abilities and or restrictions. Information may include specific personal health information for adjudication and case management purposes or more generic information about abilities/restrictions to enable return to work planning.
- 8.9.7 Non-medical certificates from physicians and/or other health care professionals that only confirm absences are not considered medical and may be shared with appropriate supervisory staff to enable the management of the operations of the departments affected by the absence.
- 8.9.8 Where an Employee refuses to provide written permission to obtain and/or share required personal health information to administer sick leave benefits, the payment of benefits may be terminated in consultation with Human Resources.

8.10 Abuse of Sick Leave

The Employer and Union acknowledge that the purpose of Sick Leave is to provide income protection for those employees who are absent from work for legitimate sickness or other medical reasons;

The Employer and Union also acknowledge that the abuse of Sick Leave by employees adversely affects the credibility of their fellow employees who are legitimately sick, the credibility of the Sick Leave Policy itself and the job security of the bargaining unit;

Accordingly, the Employer and the Union do not condone the abuse of Sick Leave.

Abuse of Sick Leave may be subject to disciplinary action.

8.11 Replacement

Where the Employer is notified of an extended absence of more than five (5) working days by the employee, due to illness or injury, the Employer will make every reasonable effort to find suitable replacement help where it is available.

8.12 Sick Leave and Layoff

An employee who is on sick leave shall not be exempt from any notice of layoff received prior to the commencement of their sick leave. In such a situation, paid sick leave will cease effective the first day of layoff.

8.13 Reasonable Accommodation

- 8.13.1 Employees with special needs, based on one or more of the protected characteristics found in The Human Rights Code, resulting in their being unable to perform all of the normal requirements of their job, have a right to reasonable accommodation to the point of undue hardship.
- 8.13.2 The duty to provide reasonable accommodation must be determined on a case-by-case basis, taking into account all relevant factors. If the employee would be unable to fulfill his/her duties and obligations even after reasonable accommodation to the point of undue hardship, then accommodation is not required.
- 8.13.3 An employee entitled to an accommodation as set forth above shall inform the University of his/her need for accommodation and the extent of that need. In the event that the matter is not resolved satisfactorily the University and the Union will assess what potential accommodations are available, and whether any of them would cause undue hardship. Experts with appropriate expertise may be jointly consulted and the costs thereof will be borne as may be agreed between the University and the Union on a case by case basis. If at the end of the process the Union disagrees with the position taken by the University the Union reserves the right to grieve on the member's behalf.
- 8.13.4 If the employee is entitled to an accommodation, an accommodation plan will be developed and implemented as soon as reasonably practical. If several possible accommodations without undue hardship are available, the employee shall receive the best available accommodation. The accommodation shall continue in effect unless there is a material change in the circumstances or accommodation request.
- 8.13.5 It is recognized that the University's obligation of reasonable accommodation is an employer obligation and not exclusively the obligation of any individual department.

8.14 MPIC Wage Loss Replacement Benefits

Manitoba Public Insurance Corporation (MPIC) provides wage loss replacement benefits resulting from motor vehicle accidents regardless of the existence of sick leave benefits provided by employers. Employees should not receive combined University sick leave benefits and MPIC wage loss benefits in excess of one hundred percent (100%) of their normal salary from the two (2) sources for the same absence from work.

An employee who qualifies for wage loss replacement benefits from MPIC shall continue to receive their normal sick leave benefits from the University as per Clauses 8.2 and 8.3, provided they reimburse the MPIC wage loss replacement benefits to the University. Monies so reimbursed to the University will be offset against the employee's salary so as to preserve the non-taxable nature of MPIC benefits.

For purposes of the Collective Agreement, the employee shall be considered as on sick leave for the duration of the entitlement to wage loss replacement benefits or until all sick leave entitlement has been taken in which case the normal provisions of long term disability coverage shall apply.

Any normal pension and benefit contributions shall be continued based on the employee's regular salary while on sick leave.

ARTICLE 9 HOLIDAYS

9.1 Holidays

For the purpose of this Collective Agreement, statutory holidays shall mean: New Year's Day, Louis Riel Day, Good Friday, Victoria Day, Canada Day, <u>Terry Fox Day</u>, Labour Day, Thanksgiving Day, Remembrance Day, Christmas Day, Boxing Day, and any other day or days so proclaimed by the Federal, Provincial, City of Winnipeg, or University of Manitoba authorities.

- 9.1.1 When any of the aforementioned holidays falls on a scheduled day of rest, the Vice-President (Administration) shall designate another working day to be observed as the holiday in lieu thereof for non-shift workers or for casual employees without a work schedule. Such designated day will be immediately preceding or following a weekend or another declared holiday.
- 9.1.2 A "floating" paid holiday shall be observed in lieu of Easter Monday except as provided in Clause 9.1.3. The Vice-President (Administration) shall declare by March 1st the day the floating holiday is to be observed as a paid holiday for all employees. The day the floating holiday is observed shall immediately precede or follow a weekend or another declared holiday. For purposes of Clause 9.2 and 9.3 the day the floating holiday is observed shall be deemed to be the day it falls.
- 9.1.3 Easter Monday shall be considered a paid holiday for shift workers under the Schedule "B" portion of this Collective Agreement and, for the purposes of Clause 9.2 and 9.3, shall be observed on the calendar day it falls.

9.2 Holiday - Qualification and Entitlement For

- 9.2.1 An employee is eligible for holiday pay in relation to a general holiday unless
 - (a) the employee is absent on his or her first scheduled workday before or after the holiday without the employer's consent; or

- (b) the holiday falls on a day that would normally be a workday for the employee, and the employee
 - (i) is required or scheduled to work on the holiday, and
 - (ii) is absent on that day without the employer's consent.
- 9.2.2 For the purpose of subsection (1), an employer is deemed to have consented to the absence of an employee if the employee is absent
 - (a) on a leave to which he or she is entitled or which he or she has been given by the employer; or
 - (b) because he or she is ill.

9.2.3 Amount of holiday pay

An eligible employee's holiday pay in relation to a general holiday must not be less than the employee's wage for regular hours of work on a normal workday in the pay period

- (a) in which the employee receives a day off in relation to the holiday; or
- (b) in which the holiday occurs, if the employee does not receive a day off.

9.2.4 Employee with varying wages

Despite subsection 9.2.3 above, if the employee's wage for regular hours of work on a normal workday cannot be determined because

- (a) the number of hours worked in a normal workday varies from day to day; or
- (b) the employee's wage for regular hours of work varies from pay period to pay period;

an eligible employee's holiday pay in relation to a general holiday is 5% of the employee's total wages, excluding overtime wages, for the four-week period immediately preceding the holiday.

9.3 Application of Overtime Payment and Holiday Entitlement

- 9.3.1 Should an employee's shift overlap a normal work day and a paid holiday then the shift shall be considered as occurring on the day in which the shift begins.
- 9.3.2 An employee who does work on the day the holiday falls is paid overtime in accordance with Article 7 in addition to holiday entitlement and has no further holiday entitlement.
- 9.3.3 An employee who does not work on the day the holiday falls:
 - (a) Is paid holiday entitlement for that day and has no further holiday entitlement if the employee would have been scheduled to work on that day.
 - (b) Is assigned another day in lieu thereof if the employee would not have been scheduled to work on that day. The day assigned in lieu thereof shall be within the week in which the holiday occurs either immediately preceding or following scheduled days off or at another time by mutual agreement between the employee

and the Employer. An employee who works on the day assigned in lieu is paid overtime in accordance with Article 7 in addition to holiday entitlement.

In the case where both the date the holiday falls and the date the holiday is observed in lieu thereof falls on the employee's regular day of rest, the employee shall receive another day off as a holiday in lieu thereof. The day assigned in lieu thereof shall be within the week in which the holiday occurs either immediately preceding or following scheduled days off or at another time by mutual agreement between the employee and the Employer. Should another day off not be granted then the employee shall receive overtime as is provided in Article 7.

9.4 Christmas-New Year's Break

9.4.1 Clauses Article 9 and 9.1.2 of the Collective Agreement provide for the following holidays: the half (1/2) day holidays before Christmas Day and New Year's Day when applicable (when Christmas Day and New Year's Day are immediately preceded by a scheduled working day), Christmas Day, Boxing Day, Floating Holiday, New Year's Day and from time to time Remembrance Day which fall and/or are observed during the annual Christmas-New Year's Break.

The moveable holidays are: the half (¹/₂) day holidays before Christmas Day and New Year's Day (when applicable) and the Floating Holiday.

Remembrance Day, Christmas Day, Boxing Day and New Year's Day are moveable when they fall on either Saturday or Sunday.

- 9.4.2 Clause 10.10 provides for three (3) days paid Christmas-New Year's Vacation Entitlement which is to normally be taken in conjunction with the annual Christmas-New Year's Break (except for shift workers under Schedule "B").
- 9.4.3 The combination of holidays (Clauses Article 9 and 9.1.2) and Christmas-New Year's Vacation Entitlement (Clause 10.10) constitute the annual Christmas-New Year's Break.
- 9.4.4 The annual Christmas-New Year's Break shall be administered as follows:

(a) Half (¹/₂) Day Holidays

The half (1/2) day holidays before Christmas Day and New Year's Day (when applicable) will normally be combined into one (1) day of holiday.

(b) Designation

The calendar days on which the annual Christmas-New Year's Break is to be observed shall be designated by the Employer by March 1st preceding the Christmas-New Year's Break in each year.

The Union shall be notified in writing of the calendar days so designated.

(c) Alternate Arrangements

If alternate arrangements, with respect to the day(s) the aforementioned holidays and/or Vacation Entitlement are observed, are necessary due to the nature of the operation of any given department or area of the University, said arrangements shall be determined by the Department Head providing that the Department Head gives the affected employee(s) a minimum of ten (10) working days' notice of the alternate arrangement. The alternate day(s) off with pay shall be taken at another time in the current vacation year as mutually agreed between the Employer and employee(s).

It is the intent of the Employer to provide the Christmas-New Year's Break to as many employees as possible. However, the Parties also recognize that certain circumstances necessitate Alternate Arrangements. It is not the intent of the Employer to utilize the Alternate Arrangement provisions to circumvent the intent of the Christmas-New Year's Break.

Overtime shall apply in accordance with Clause 9.3 of the Collective Agreement.

ARTICLE 10 VACATIONS WITH PAY

10.1 Vacation Entitlement - Salaried Employees

Salaried employees shall be entitled to vacation pay in accordance with the following table, where Column A represents the number of years of accumulated service at March 31st of any year and Column B represents the number of hours of vacation entitlement for each biweekly pay period or part thereof prorated worked in the interval between April 1st of the previous year and March 31st of the then current year. An employee who resigns, is laid off or whose employment is terminated shall have vacation entitlement calculated in accordance with the number of years of service accumulated as at the date of separation.

Column A	<u>Column B</u>	Column C*
Accumulated Service in Years at March 31st	Hours of Vacation per Biweekly Period Worked	Maximum Hours of Vacation Per Annum *(For Information only)
00.00 to 05.99	0.58 days x 7.75 hours	15 x 7.75 hours
06.00 to 11.99	0.77 days x 7.75 hours	20 x 7.75 hours
12.00 to 19.99	0.96 days x 7.75 hours	25 x 7.75 hours
20.00 or more	1.15 days x 7.75 hours	30 x 7.75 hours

*Column C represents the number of hours of vacation entitlement in the current vacation year for a full-time employee who has worked the full-time hours for the full previous vacation year.

- 10.1.1 Decimal vacation entitlement shall be rounded off to the nearest whole number, e.g. 12.49 becomes 12 hours, 12.50 becomes 13 hours.
- 10.1.2 For the purposes of earning vacation credits, any absence from work with pay shall be deemed to be time worked.
- 10.1.3 For the purposes of this Clause, accumulated service means the service, as at March 31st, as defined in Clause 11.3.

10.2 Vacations - When Granted

Vacations will be granted between April 30th and October 1st of any year at a time requested by the employee provided that the needs of the Department are recognized and approval can be given.

Vacations will be granted at other times during the year, where possible, at a time requested by the employee provided that the needs of the Department are recognized and approval can be given.

10.2.1 Request for Vacation

A request by an employee for vacation shall be made in writing to the employee's Supervisor, and a response to such request shall be provided by the Employer within twenty (20) calendar days of the date of the written request.

10.3 Vacation Salary - Salaried Employees

Salaried employees leaving on vacation shall receive their vacation salary prior to the start of their vacation if they made a request to the Employer not less than two (2) weeks in advance of the start of the vacation.

10.4 Vacation - Advance and Carry Over

Subject to written approval of the Department up to five (5) working days of vacation may be taken in advance provided it has been earned or up to ten (10) working days of vacation may be carried over from the normal vacation year to the next vacation year.

10.5 Statutory Holiday During Vacation

If a statutory holiday, as identified in Article 9, occurs during a period of vacation, that day will not be counted as a day of vacation.

10.6 Hospitalized or Bedridden During Vacation

In the event that an employee is hospitalized, or bedridden for three (3) or more days during a vacation, sick leave may be substituted for vacation leave. The employee must provide a medical certificate attesting to the fact that the hospitalization or bed rest was necessary and indicating the time period involved. In the event that the employee is involved in an accident as a result of working an outside paid job the employee will not be entitled to substitute sick leave for vacation leave.

10.7 Vacation and Leave of Absence

Prior to being placed on a leave of absence without pay (excluding VRW days), the employee must first exhaust all his/her accumulated banked time, banked overtime and vacation.

10.8 Vacation Pay - Hourly-Rated Employees

Hourly-rated employees shall have vacation pay added to their regular pay cheques in each pay period in lieu of annual vacation with pay in accordance with the following table, where Column A represents the accumulated service in years at March 31st and Column B represents the percentage of the normal hourly rate to be paid in addition to the normal hourly rate.

Column A	Column B
Accumulated Service in Years at March 31 st	Vacation Pay (Percentage)
00.00 to 5.99 06.00 to 11.99 12.00 to 19.99 20.00 or more	08 % 10 %

10.8.1 The vacation pay shall not apply to hours paid at overtime rates.

10.9 Leave Without Pay – Hourly-Rated Employees

Hourly-rated employees shall be entitled to leave without pay for vacation equal to the amount of vacation pay they have received during the past vacation year.

10.10 Christmas-New Year's Vacation Entitlement

The following Christmas-New Year's Vacation Entitlement shall apply annually in addition to the vacation entitlement provided for in Clause 10.1 and Clause 10.8.

Employees who, in accordance with Clause 9.2 of the Collective Agreement, qualify for the ½ day holidays before Christmas Day and New Year's Day, Christmas Day, Boxing Day, Floating Holiday and New Year's Day as paid holidays shall also be entitled to three (3) days paid Christmas-New Year's Vacation Entitlement.

Schedule A, non-shift workers under Schedule B and Schedule C: The three (3) days paid Christmas-New Year's Vacation Entitlement shall normally be taken in conjunction with the annual Christmas-New Year's Break on such days as designated by the Employer by March 1st preceding the Christmas-New Year's Break in each year. Employees who have a regular work schedule shall receive the regularly scheduled hours per day for each of the three (3) days. Employees whose hours of work vary from pay period to pay period shall receive pay for each of the three (3) days calculated in accordance with Clause 9.2.4.

Shift workers under Schedule B: The three (3) days paid Christmas-New Year's Vacation Entitlement shall be taken between April 30th and October 1st of each year at a time as mutually agreed between Employer and employee.

ARTICLE 11 SENIORITY, SERVICE AND RETIREMENT

11.1 Definition of Seniority

Seniority shall be defined as the employee's numerical ranking on the Seniority List - with the employee with the lowest number on the List (which is number 1) having the greatest seniority and the employee with the highest number having the lowest seniority, that is, lower number/greater seniority.

The second and subsequent Seniority Lists will be posted once per year in accordance with Clause 11.6 of this Article.

Employees' names will be removed from the Seniority List when seniority is lost in accordance with Clause 11.5 of this Article.

Those employees remaining on the Seniority List will be allocated a lower number (greater seniority) according to the number of employees' names removed from the List.

New employees will be allocated the highest number (lowest seniority) vacant as of their start date in the bargaining unit.

11.1.1 For the purposes of this agreement the following classifications are recognized as Skilled Trades:

Schedule "B"

Power Engineer 1st, 2nd, 3rd,4th class Shift Charge Engineer Swing Shift Engineer Water Treatment Technician Assistant Engineer Physical Plant Engineer

Schedule "C"

Carpenter/Cabinetmaker **Controls Mechanic** Electrician **Electronic Controls Technician** Elevator Mechanic Fire Alarm Technician Heavy Duty Equipment Technician Industrial Mechanic Insulator Locksmith Motor Vehicle Mechanic Painter Painter and Decorator Apprentice Plasterer/Tile setter Plumber/Steamfitter **Refrigeration A/C Mechanic** Sprinkler System Installer - Plumber Welder

Seniority in the Skilled Trades shall be by Skilled Trades Classifications under Schedule "B" and Schedule "C". Skilled Trades seniority will apply to the allocation of overtime, layoffs and recall.

Under Schedule "B", seniority will be based on University seniority.

Any new employees hired on or after October 6, 2007 into the Skilled Trades in either Schedule "B" or "C" will have a date of entry seniority in that classification in the Skilled Trades, and will not have the right to exercise his/her seniority into the classifications not covered by Skilled Trades.

11.2 Application of Seniority

Seniority shall apply to the following:

- 11.2.1 The assignment of overtime in accordance with Clause 7.1.1;
- 11.2.2 The filling of job vacancies in accordance with Clause 12.4;
- 11.2.3 The assignment of casual work in accordance with Clause 12.12;
- 11.2.4 Lay off and recall in accordance with Clause 12.13;
- 11.2.5 Return to former position in accordance with Clause 12.13.

11.3 Definition of Service

An employee's Service will begin with the first day of employment and shall be the cumulative amount of time which the employee has worked for the Employer. All service shall be stated in equivalent of years of service to two (2) decimal places (i.e. 6.18 years; 11.23 years, etc.) prorated on the following basis:

A year of service for an employee working 38 3/4 hours per week shall be 2015 hours;

All time paid by the Employer including the first six (6) months of paid sick time shall be treated as time worked for the purpose of this Clause.

In the case of an employee who is off work as a result of sickness or injury and who does not qualify for or receive paid sick leave for said sickness or injury but does receive Manitoba Workers Compensation benefits for the said sickness or injury, the first six (6) months of receipt of compensation benefits shall be treated as time worked for the purpose of this Clause. If the employee, prior to the commencement of time off work due to the sickness or injury, worked less than the full-time hours of work, service shall be prorated on the basis of the number of hours worked in the last full week worked.

No employee may, by reasons of working extra hours, receive credit for more than one (1) year of service during a one (1) year period.

11.4 Application of Service

Service shall apply to the determination of Vacation Entitlement and/or Vacation Pay (as is applicable) in accordance with Article 10 of the Collective Agreement.

11.5 Loss of Seniority/Service

An employee shall lose all Seniority/Service if the employee:

- 11.5.1 Voluntarily quits or retires from the employ of the Employer (voluntarily quits includes resignation pursuant to Clause 15.7 of the Collective Agreement);
- 11.5.2 Is justifiably discharged and not reinstated through the grievance procedure.
- 11.5.3 Has been laid off for more than eighteen (18) consecutive months; (Note: See also Clauses 12.15 and 28.2 Re: Lay Off & Staff Benefits.)
- 11.5.4 Following a layoff, fails to advise the Employer within five (5) working days of receipt of notice to return to work, of the employee's intention to so return or fails to report for work on the date and at the time specified in said notice. (See also Clause 12.13 Lay Off and Recall). It shall be the duty of the employees to notify the Employer promptly of any change of their address. If any employee shall fail to do this the Employer will not be responsible for failure of such notice to reach the employee;
- 11.5.5 Leaves the bargaining unit as provided in Clause 11.8 and does not return within the required sixty (60) working days.

11.6 Seniority List

The Employer shall prepare in the month of May each year a Seniority List of the employees which shall show the numerical (seniority) ranking, name, and classification of each employee. The List shall remain open until September 30th for an appeal in case of error. Should there be an appeal filed

within the time period and subsequently the employee or the Union present proof of error, a correction shall be made and the correction shall be shown on any subsequent List.

The most recent Seniority List posted by the Human Resource Services shall be used to determine seniority for all applications of seniority.

11.7 Service List

The Employer shall prepare in the month of May each year a Service List of the employees which shall show the name, commencement day of employment, years of service, classification, and Department. The list shall be made available by Human Resource Services and shall be available on their web site. This List shall remain open until September 30th for an appeal in case of error. Should there be an appeal filed within the period and subsequently the employee or the Union present proof of error, a correction shall be made and the correction shall be shown on any subsequent List.

A copy of the Service List of the employees which shall show the name and commencement day of employment, years of service, classification, and Department shall be provided to the Union.

11.8 Leaving the Bargaining Unit

Employees who leave a position within the scope of the bargaining unit but who continue to be employees of the University shall retain their service rights. They shall also retain seniority as at the time of leaving the unit and may exercise these rights for a period of sixty (60) working days should they return to a position within the unit.

11.9 **Retirement**

Within two (2) weeks of notification by the employee of the employee's intention to retire, the Employer shall provide to the Union the names and retirement dates of the retirees.

Annually the Employer shall provide the Union with a list of employees who will reach the normal retirement date in that calendar year.

ARTICLE 12 JOB DEFINITIONS, JOB POSTINGS, SELECTION, TEMPORARY CASUAL APPOINTMENTS, PROBATION PERIOD, TRIAL PERIOD, LAY OFF AND RECALL

12.1 Employee/Position Definitions

The following Employee/Position Definitions shall apply for the purpose of this Collective Agreement:

Regular Full-time Employee/Position: Is an employee who works in a position which has a regular schedule of not less than the normal full-time hours of work set forth in Schedule "A", Schedule "B" or Schedule "C"_and which is expected to exist for at least six (6) months and has no specified end date.

Regular Part-time Employee/Position: Is an employee who works in a position which has a regular schedule of less than the normal full-time hours of work set forth in Schedule "A", Schedule "B" or Schedule "C" and which is expected to exist for at least six (6) months and has no specified end date.

Regular Full-Time Seasonal Employee/Position: Is an employee who works in a position which has a regular schedule of not less than the normal full-time hours of work set forth in Schedule "A", Schedule "B" or Schedule "C"_and which is expected to exist for at least six (6) months and has no specified end date but is subject to seasonal lay off.

Regular Part-Time Seasonal Employee/Position: Is an employee who works in a position which has a regular schedule of less than the normal full-time hours of work set forth in Schedule "A", Schedule

"B" or Schedule "C" and which is expected to exist for at least six (6) months and has no specified end date but is subject to seasonal lay off.

Term Employee/Position: Is an employee who works in a position which has a regular schedule which is expected to exist for at least six (6) months and continue for the duration of a maternity/parental leave or an approved leave of absence.

Casual Employee/Work: Is an employee who works in either full-time or part-time casual work which is not expected to exist for more than six (6) months or who works on a casual or intermittent basis or as required basis. Casual employees are often hired to fill pending regular appointments, sick leave and vacation replacement, extra work, varying work demands, emergencies and changing budget considerations.

12.2 Job Postings

Should a regular full-time position, a regular part-time position, regular full-time seasonal position, regular part-time seasonal position or a term position become or about to become vacant and the Employer requires the position to be filled, then the Employer, within <u>forty (40)</u> calendar days of the position becoming vacant, shall post for a minimum of five (5) working days, a job vacancy notice on the UM website. The job vacancy notice will provide the job classification of the position, qualification requirements, job duties, hours of work, shifts, rate of pay, and where possible expected seasonal layoffs or shutdowns. The job vacancy notice will state the name of the building(s) in which the job is normally located, where applicable.

Where casual positions are advertised externally, they will be posted on the UM website.

The Employer shall post a casual pool for Caretaking Services, from which the Employer will select employees for casual caretaking work.

Where a salary range exists for the classification of the job posted, the job posting will show the start rate of pay and maximum rate of pay in the salary range. Such job postings shall also include the following statement:

"An appointment may be made at the pay step in the salary range quoted which is equivalent in years to the level of competence attained by the successful applicant through previous directly applicable experience and training."

12.2.1 Caretaker Work Areas

- (a) For the purposes of this Clause, the following definitions shall apply:
 - (i) "Work Assignment" shall mean the collection of job duties that the employee is expected to perform.
 - (ii) "Work Area" shall mean the location in which the employee normally performs his or her Work Assignment.
 - (iii) "Transfer" shall mean a permanent change in the Work Area initiated by the Employer.
- (b) An employee's Work Area or Work Assignment may be varied on a temporary basis in accordance with the operational needs of the University. <u>A Caretaker's Area or</u> <u>Work Assignment will not be varied on a permanent basis from the Fort Garry</u> <u>Campus to the Bannatyne Campus or vice versa without first consulting with the</u> <u>employee and the Union.</u>

- (c) Where a Transfer is required, employees who are immediately affected will be given the opportunity to volunteer for a Transfer in order of seniority. If there are no volunteers, a Transfer will be effected starting with the most junior employee.
- (d) Transfers shall be effected in a fair and just manner notwithstanding that Transfers may occur in order to facilitate the needs of the University with respect of the work to be done. It is recognized by the University and the Union that Transfers call for understanding and care on the part of the University and willingness to face reasonable re-adjustments on the part of the employee concerned. In no case shall a Transfer be made as a disciplinary action against an employee. The Employer shall provide the Union, in writing, reasons for such Transfer.
- (e) The University is prepared to consider requests from caretaking staff working evening and midnight_shifts to change their hours to a day shift for the week prior to Christmas break. Such requests shall be granted providing that the University is satisfied that caretaking services shall not suffer as a result of such a change.
- (f) The above provisions do not affect the Employer's ability to assign work to employees.

12.3 Application for Job Posting Vacancy, Appointment and Notification

Employees will be required to apply online prior to the expiry date indicated on the Job Posting Vacancy Notice, for any job posted for which they wish to be considered.

Employees who have made application for a posted position and who will not receive further consideration for the position by reason of lack of qualification shall be so notified.

Within five (5) days after a permanent appointment is made there shall be a notice posted on the UM website informing the employees of the Employer's decision of the applicant selected for the position previously posted.

12.4 Selection for Vacant Positions

The Employer agrees that employees with the most seniority shall have preference for vacant positions posted in accordance with Clause 12.2 so far as it is practicable to do so and provided that their qualifications are relatively equal. Schedule "B" only - Should all qualifications be equal, the applicant with longer service in a classification requiring the same ticket as the posted position shall be appointed to the position.

Where the Employer fills a position on a temporary basis pending the posting of a position it is not the intent that any senior employee will be denied the posted position solely on the basis that the temporary appointee is more qualified by virtue of having filled the position on a temporary basis.

Should differences arise with respect to any employee applying for any of the positions mentioned herein the Employer shall, <u>upon request</u>, provide reasons <u>in writing</u> why such employee was not selected for said position.

12.5 Casual Appointments

The Employer may make casual appointments to fill regular full-time, regular part-time, regular fulltime seasonal or regular part-time seasonal vacancies which are under review or which are to be posted and the successful applicant has not yet been chosen. Such appointments shall not exceed six (6) months except by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Union. This will not preclude the present practice of hiring students to fill vacant permanent positions for the summer period between academic terms.

12.6 Probation Period

- 12.6.1 A new employee shall be considered on probation until the employee has worked for the equivalent of a total of 465 full working hours in any one Department.
- 12.6.2 For the purposes of this Clause, "Department" shall mean such distinctive units as Caretaking Services, <u>Dining</u> Services, General Services and Powerhouse.
- 12.6.3 During the probation period the employee's performance will be reviewed periodically with the employee by the Employer. Where the Employer finds that there is reasonable doubt concerning an employee's suitability by the end of the probation period, the Employer, with the consent of the union, may decide to renew or extend the probationary period. The employee and the Union shall be notified in writing of this renewal or extension, stating the area of concern. An employee who is found to be unsuitable for a position during a probationary period will be released.

12.7 Trial Period

- 12.7.1 Any employee selected for any position included in Schedule "A", Schedule "B" or Schedule "C" who does not succeed before the end of a trial period of four hundred and sixty-five (465) working hours in the new position shall be transferred to their former position, if possible, or a similar position with the Employer at the current rate of pay for that position. Where the employee was a casual employee, he/she shall be returned to the status of a laid off casual employee. Upon request, the Employer will provide reasons why the employee was unsuccessful.
- 12.7.2 During the trial period the employee may choose to request a transfer back to his/her former position. Such a transfer will be granted provided that:
 - (a) the request is made within twenty (20) working days of the appointment in the position; and
 - (b) the former position has not been filled; and
 - (c) the Employer intends to fill the vacant position.

Where an employee transfers back to his/her former position, the Employer may fill the vacant position using the applications received from the original posting without reposting.

12.8 Reclassification

Where an employee's job is reclassified, and providing the present incumbent is qualified, that job shall not be posted.

Where the Employer reclassifies a job, and the incumbent is not qualified to perform the reclassified job, the Employer will provide the incumbent with the necessary training for the reclassified job.

12.9 <u>Return from Disability</u>

- 12.9.1 An employee who has been absent due to illness for 180 calendar days but does not qualify for Long Term Disability or who has been on Long Term Disability, but who ceases to qualify for Long Term Disability benefits, and cannot return to work in the employee's former position:
 - (a) Because the employee is no longer qualified for their former position; or

- (b) Because the former position has been filled in accordance with Clause 12.2 of the Collective Agreement; or
- (c) Because it has been determined that the position is no longer required;

Then the employee shall be subject to the following provisions:

- (d) The employee shall receive fifteen (15) working days written notice (without pay) of lay off.
- (e) A meeting will be arranged with the employee, a Union representative and a representative of the Human Resource Services to review the appropriate provisions of the Collective Agreement.
- (f) During the fifteen (15) working day notice period referred to in 12.9.1(d) above, the employee shall be treated in accordance with the procedures outlined in Clause 12.13.4 of the Collective Agreement, (i.e. placement in a vacant position or exercise seniority for a position) provided that the employee is qualified and physically capable of performing the work of such position.
- (g) The employee, within five (5) working days of the meeting referred to in 12.9.1(e) herein, shall respond in writing to the Human Resource Services as to whether the employee wishes to exercise their seniority.
- 12.9.2 An employee who has been absent due to illness for 180 calendar days but does not qualify for Long Term Disability or who has been on Long Term Disability following sick leave, but who ceases to qualify for Long Term Disability benefits, and cannot return to work in the employee's former position because he/she is unable to perform the essential duties of the position for medical reasons, then the employee shall be subject to the following provisions:
 - (a) The employee shall receive fifteen (15) working days written notice (without pay) of lay off.
 - (b) A meeting will be arranged with the employee, a Union representative, a representative of Human Resources to review the appropriate provisions of the Collective Agreement. The Disability Case Coordinator or Occupational Health and Safety Consultant will also attend to discuss potential accommodations if medical information has been provided supporting that the employee is fit to return to work with restrictions.
 - (c) During the fifteen (15) working day notice period referred to in 12.9.2(a) above, the employee shall be treated in accordance with the procedures outlined in Clause 12.13.4 of the Collective Agreement, (i.e. placement in a vacant position or exercise seniority for a position) provided that the employee is qualified and physically capable of performing the work of such position.
 - (d) The employee, within five (5) working days of the meeting referred to in 12.9.2(b) herein, shall respond in writing to Human Resources as to whether the employee wishes to exercise their seniority.
- 12.9.3 Where an employee has been accepted on Long Term Disability benefits and is subsequently involved in a return to work plan on modified duties/hours, the employee will be considered to be on Long Term Disability until he/she returns to active status in a regular position or until his/her Long Term Disability benefits cease. For clarity, being on a return to work plan means, among other things, that the employee will receive vacation pay rather than paid vacation, he/she will not be eligible for overtime, he/she will maintain seniority but will not be

eligible to exercise seniority rights or to be laid off, he/she will accrue service based on hours worked, and he/she will have union dues deducted.

12.10 Temporary Assignments

Where an employee is directed to perform and does perform, for a period of three (3) full hours or more, the duties that are characteristic of a classification which has a higher rate of pay, the employee shall be paid for all time performing such duties, the appropriate rate of pay for that classification. "Duties characteristic of a classification" under this Clause means the duties that would have been performed in the higher classification during the temporary assignment and those duties which distinguish that higher classification from all classifications with a lower rate of pay.

12.11 Temporary Appointment Out of Bargaining Unit

Employees who are temporarily appointed to positions outside of the bargaining unit for a period not to exceed six (6) months shall continue to pay Union dues and will retain the right to return to their previous position within the bargaining unit. Such appointment shall not exceed six (6) months except by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Union.

The successful applicant to a temporary posted position outside of the bargaining unit for a period of up to six (6) months will continue to pay Union dues and will retain the right to the previous position within the bargaining unit.

12.12 Assignment of Casual Work - General

- 12.12.1 Casual work (both seasonal and otherwise) shall be assigned in accordance with the following definitions and procedures:
 - (a) Casual work is work which is either full-time or part-time but which is not expected to exist for more than six (6) months or work that is available on a casual or intermittent or as required basis.
 - (b) A Work Unit shall mean either Physical Plant, Dining Services or Residence.
 - (c) An employee's Work Unit means the Work Unit in which the employee has a posted position or normally works in and is currently working in or is laid off from.
 - (d) To be considered eligible for casual work, an employee must be either laid off and/or available for such casual work.
 - (e) Laid off means the employee has received a Notice of Lay Off and either did not exercise seniority rights or was not placed in another classification position but is still in the "retention of seniority period" - see also Clause 12.15.
 - (f) Available means:
 - (i) The laid off employee, in accordance with Clause 12.12.1(g) or (h) has indicated, in writing, within five (5) days of receipt of the notice of lay off, that the employee is available for casual work.

If the laid off employee does not comply with this requirement, the employee shall waive the right to be considered for any casual work;

- or -

(ii) The employee is working for the Employer but is working less than full-time hours;

- and -

(iii) The employee's regular work hours would not conflict/ overlap with the casual work hours;

- and -

- (iv) The combination of the employee's regular work hours and the casual work hours would not exceed full-time hours of work per day (7³/₄ hours) or per week (38³/₄ hours).
- (g) For casual work within an employee's own Work Unit, eligible employees must indicate in writing to the Director of that Work Unit, their availability for such employment.

Preference will be given to senior employees for available work provided that they meet the basic qualifications for the work to be performed.

(h) For casual work outside an employee's own Work Unit, eligible employees must submit an application in writing to the Director of the Work Unit in which they are seeking casual work. The application must outline the employee's qualifications to perform work within the Work Unit in which they are seeking employment. Preference will be given to senior employees for available work provided that they meet the basic qualifications for the work to be performed.

12.12.2 Assignment of Work – Dining Services

The definitions and procedures which apply specifically to the assignment and scheduling of work in Dining Services are set out in Article 34 of the Collective Agreement.

12.12.3 Work Being Performed by Students

An employee who is laid off may exercise seniority for work in the bargaining unit being performed by students, providing their qualifications are relatively equal and providing that the exercising of seniority does not result in overtime costs to the University.

In addition, the employee exercising seniority in this manner will undertake to perform the job until the employee is recalled to their former position. Notwithstanding, however, that if another position at a higher rate of pay within the bargaining unit becomes available, the employee may exercise seniority if their qualifications are relatively equal.

12.13 Lay Off And Recall

The provisions for lay off and recall and to whom these provisions apply, are set out following:

12.13.1 Applicable To

The provisions of Clause 12.13 through 12.13.4 are applicable to the following employees/positions (as defined in Clause 12.1):

(a) Regular Full-Time Employee/Position

- (b) Regular Part-Time Employee/Position
- (c) Regular Full-Time Seasonal Employee/Position*
- (d) Regular Part-Time Seasonal Employee/Position*

* Note: These provisions are applicable to general lay offs and non-seasonal lay offs but not applicable to regular seasonal lay offs.

12.13.2 Definitions

The following definitions shall apply for the purposes of Clauses 12.13 through 12.13.4:

- (a) Notice of Lay Off means the notice issued to the employee by the Employer that the employee's position is going to be discontinued.
- (b) Exercise of Seniority means placement of an employee whose position has been discontinued into a vacant position or the displacement (bumping) by the employee of a less senior employee.
- (c) Lay off means the layoff of an employee who has received a Notice of Lay Off and either does not exercise seniority rights or is not placed in another classification/ position. See also Clause 12.15 "Retention of Seniority Period".
- (d) Recall means the recall of a laid off employee to a position within their former (prelay off) classification. Recall shall apply for eighteen (18) months after date of lay off.
- (e) Return to former position means the return of an employee (from a position to which the employee has been placed as a result of the discontinuance of their former position) to a position within the former (pre-discontinuance) classification. Return to former position shall apply for eighteen (18) months from date of placement into current position.

12.13.3 Notice of Lay Off

An employee, whose position is to be discontinued, shall be given fifteen (15) working days' written Notice of Lay Off by the Employer.

The Notice shall advise the employee of the following:

- (a) The date the position is scheduled to be discontinued;
- (b) The option available to the employee to Exercise Seniority Rights in accordance with Clause 12.13.4(a);
- (c) The option available to go directly into lay off following the end date of the Notice period (rather than electing to exercise seniority rights) in accordance with Clause 12.13.4(b);
- (d) That lay off will take place as of the first working day following the end date of the Notice period if either the employee elects to choose lay off as an option or the Exercise of Seniority option does not result in a placement into a position.

A copy of the Notice of Lay Off shall be sent to the Human Resource Services and to the Union.

12.13.4 Options

The options available to the employee are to (a) Exercise Seniority Rights subject to Return to Former Positions, in accordance with clause 11.1.1 which prevents any new employees hired on or after October 6, 2007 into the Skilled Trades from exercising seniority into the classifications not covered by the Skilled Trades, or (b) to accept a Lay Off subject to Recall as set out following:

(a) Exercise Seniority Rights:

An employee who has received a Notice of Lay Off may exercise seniority rights in accordance with the following provisions:

- To exercise Seniority Rights, the employee must so advise the Director of the Work Unit, in writing, within five (5) working days of the receipt of Notice of Lay Off.
- (ii) An employee who wishes to exercise seniority rights may be placed into the same or lower classification/position subject to the following:
- (iii) Same or lower classification means same or lower rate of pay and hours of work.
- (iv) The employee may select a classification(s)/ position (same or lower level) of preference.
- (v) The employee must meet the minimum qualifications that would normally be posted for the classification/position into which the employee wishes to be placed.
- (vi) If there is a vacant position within the classification selected (and the employee is qualified for the position), the employee shall be placed in the vacant position.
- (vii) There is no vacant position within the classification selected (and the employee is qualified for the position), the employee may "bump" the least senior incumbent/employee in the classification providing the employee has greater seniority than the incumbent.
- (viii) In the implementation of Clause 12.13.4(a)(iii) to (vii), an employee shall be entitled to exercise seniority for placement in a vacant position or "bump" into a position with the same hours of work and within the same shift as applied in the position the employee was laid off from, providing that such a vacant or "bump" position exists within the criteria provided for in Clause 12.13.4(a)(iii) to (vii).

Shifts periods are Day Shift - 6AM to 6:00 PM and Night Shift - 6:00 PM to 6:00 AM.

The shift period (Day or Night) is determined by the period in which the majority of hours of the shift fall.

The shift option provided for herein shall not preclude an employee from "bumping" the least senior incumbent/employee if that is what the employee (bumping) chooses.

(ix) Return to Former Position: Where an employee has been transferred to another position in accordance with Clause 12.13.4(a) and a position within the employee's former classification becomes vacant, the employee shall have the option to return to the former position subject to the following:

Return to former position shall apply for eighteen (18) months from date of placement in the employee's current position;

The employee shall be sent notice, by the Employer, of the availability of the vacant position within the former classification;

A copy of the Notice shall be sent to the Human Resource Services and the Union;

The employee must respond, in writing, within five (5) working days if the employee wishes to return to the former classification/position;

Return to former position is also subject to Clause 12.13.4(c).

(b) Lay Off Subject to Recall:

An employee who has received a Notice of Lay Off, but does not wish to exercise seniority rights or who is not placed in another classification/position, shall be laid off as of the first working day following the end date of the notice period and the following Recall provisions shall apply during lay off:

- (i) An employee may be recalled to the former classification/position for up to eighteen (18) months from the date of the lay off.
- (ii) Order of recall shall be based on seniority.
- (iii) When an employee is to be recalled the employee shall have a Notice of Recall mailed to the last known home address, with a copy of such notice provided to the Human Resource Services and the Union.
- (iv) It shall be the duty of the employee on lay off to provide the Employer with the employee's address and to promptly notify the Employer of any change in the address. The Employer shall not be responsible for the failure of an employee to receive a Notice of Recall when the employee fails to provide this information.
- (v) An employee who receives a Notice of Recall will have up to five (5) working days from receipt of the Notice to advise the Employer of the intention to return to work and the employee will have up to a maximum of ten (10) working days from receipt of notice to report for work, but shall report to work no earlier than the date specified on the Notice of Recall.
- (vi) Employees on lay off may also apply for casual work in accordance with Clause 12.12 of the Collective Agreement.

(c) "Recall From Lay Off" Versus "Return to Former Classification":

If a vacancy becomes available and is the "former" classification/position of both an employee who is on "lay off status" [Clause 12.13.4(b)] and an employee who is in

"return to former position status" [Clause 12.13.4(a)], the employee with the greater seniority shall have first option to the vacancy.

(d) Where there is work in the employee's former classification for a period of fifteen (15) working days or more, the employee on layoff will be recalled to his/her former position in accordance with clause 12.13 of the collective agreement. In accordance with clause 11.5.4 of the collective agreement, employees who are so recalled and who fail to report for work as required will lose all seniority and service, and will be deemed to have resigned.

Where there is work in the employee's former classification for a period of less than fifteen (15) working days, the employee on layoff will be offered casual work in accordance with clause 12.12. Should such work extend to fifteen (15) working days or beyond, the employee will be recalled to his/her former position in accordance with clause 12.13 of the collective agreement.

12.14 Lay Off - Casual Employees

A casual employee, as defined in Clause 12.1 of the Collective Agreement, shall be given one (1) calendar day's notice of lay off by the Employer and shall be placed on lay off on the first day following the notice period.

Casual employees who are laid off may apply for (other) casual work in accordance with Clause 12.12 of the Collective Agreement.

12.15 Retention of Seniority Period

Retention of Seniority Period means the period of time a laid off employee retains Seniority following the date of lay off. The period is eighteen (18) months in accordance with Clause 11.5.3 of the Collective Agreement. Note: See also Clause 28.2 Re: Lay Off and Staff Benefits.

ARTICLE 13 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

13.1 General Leave

If circumstances permit the Employer shall grant leave of absence without pay for a maximum duration of one (1) year, provided that there is a justifiable reason. Any leave of absence beyond three (3) days shall be applied for and confirmed in writing. The Union will be informed in writing, in cases of approved leave of absence in excess of three (3) days, of the name of the employee and the expected duration of the absence. Such leave shall not affect service and superannuation rights accrued prior to the date of the leave of absence. Should accrued time off on leave of absence without pay exceed ten (10) working days in one fiscal year, service accrual will be affected. Authorized paid leaves of absence shall be considered as worked time for the purpose of service and seniority. Requests from an employee to cancel a leave of absence which has been previously approved shall be at the sole discretion of the Employer.

13.2 Bereavement Leave

An employee in a regular or seasonal position shall normally be granted four (4) regularly scheduled consecutive work days bereavement leave without loss of salary or wages in the case of the death of a parent, spouse (same or opposite sex), brother, sister, child, mother-in-law, father-in-law, <u>grandparent</u>, <u>grandchild</u> or of any second degree relative who has been residing in the same household.

An employee in a regular or seasonal position shall normally be granted one (1) regularly scheduled work day bereavement leave without loss of salary or wages in the case of the death of an employee's brother-in-law, sister-in-law, son-in-law and daughter-in-law, or any one whom the employee is the primary care-giver.

Where burial occurs more than two hundred (200) kilometers outside of the city, such leave shall also include reasonable travel time, the latter not to exceed an additional two (2) days.

Any employee who has been employed for a minimum of 30 days is entitled to take up to three (3) days of unpaid leave for the death of a family member as defined in the Employment Standards Code of Manitoba. Family member in this context includes aunt, uncle, niece, nephew as well as close friends or neighbors who are considered to be a family member.

13.2.1 Spouse - Definition

For the purpose of Clause 13.2, Spouse shall be defined as the person declared by the employee who:

- (a) is legally married to the employee; or
- (b) although not legally married to the employee, cohabits with the employee in a conjugal relationship for a period of not less than one (1) year and who has been publicly represented as the employee's spouse. The term conjugal relationship shall include a conjugal relationship between partners of the same sex.

The employee may have only one (1) declared spouse for the purpose of Clause 13.2.

13.3 Compassionate Care Leave

An employee shall receive a leave without pay for Compassionate Care of up to eight (8) weeks in order to provide care or support to a seriously ill family member subject to the following conditions:

- 13.3.1 Eligibility: The employee must have worked for the University for at least thirty (30) days prior to the intended date of leave, unless otherwise agreed to by the Employer.
- 13.3.2 Criteria: The employee must provide a medical certificate from the family member's physician certifying that the employee's family member has a serious medical condition with a significant risk of death within twenty-six (26) weeks and the family member requires the care or support of another family member;

A family member for the purposes of this Clause shall be defined as:

- (a) the employee's spouse or common-law partner (including same sex partner);
- (b) the employee's child or the child of his/her spouse or common-law partner;
- (c) the employee's parent or the spouse or the common-law partner of the employee's parent:
- (d) any other person who is a member of a class of persons prescribed in the Employment Standards Code Regulations.
- 13.3.3 Notice: The employee must apply in writing two (2) weeks prior to taking the leave, unless circumstances necessitate a shorter period.

- 13.3.4 Leave: The employee may take no more than two (2) periods of leave totaling no more than eight (8) weeks, which must end no later than twenty-six (26) weeks after the day the first period of leave began. No period of leave may be less than one (1) week's duration.
- 13.3.5 Return: The employee may end their compassionate leave early by giving the Employer forty-eight (48) hours' notice;
- 13.3.6 At the end of an employee's leave under this Clause, the Employer shall reinstate the employee to the position occupied when the leave began or in a comparable position with not less than the same wages and benefits.
- 13.3.7 Seniority and Service: An employee's seniority will not be affected by a leave under this Clause. An employee's service may be affected in accordance with normal provisions for leaves without pay, as outlined in clause 13.1.

13.4 Union Business

If circumstances permit upon application therefore the Employer shall grant leave without pay to the Union President, the Union Secretary-Treasurer and other official delegates to attend meetings of the Local Union, Provincial Council Executive and Conventions of the Union and arbitration or Labour Board proceedings in order that they may carry out their duties on behalf of the Union.

Upon application, an employee on leave of absence for Union business may have salary and benefits continued and the University shall bill the Union for the cost of same. The Union shall reimburse the University within thirty (30) days of receipt of billing.

13.5 Witness/Jury Duty

An employee subpoenaed as a witness or called for jury duty on normally scheduled days of work, shall upon request to their supervisor be granted leave of absence and be paid his/her basic rate of pay providing the employee remits to the Payroll Office any monies received for jury duty on normally scheduled days of work other than for reimbursement of expenses. The employee will be required to work during those scheduled working hours that he/she is not required to attend the court proceedings.

The Employer may require the employee to furnish the document which requires him/her to appear as a witness or summons requiring him/her to appear for jury duty before making any payment under this article.

13.6 Maternity Leave

Eligible employees may apply for maternity leave in accordance with either Plan A or Plan B but not both. Part-time employees are only eligible for Plan A.

PLAN A Maternity Leave Without Maternity Leave Allowance

- 13.6.1 (Plan A) In order to qualify for Plan A, a pregnant employee must be currently working for the Employer and:
 - (a) have successfully completed seven (7) consecutive months of employment with the Employer;
 - (b) submit to the Employer an application in writing for maternity leave (Plan A) at least four (4) weeks before the day specified by the employee in the application as the day on which the employee intends to commence such leave;

- (c) provide the Employer with a certificate of a duly qualified medical practitioner certifying that the employee is pregnant and specifying the expected date of delivery.
- 13.6.2 An employee who qualifies for Plan A is entitled to and shall be granted maternity leave without pay consisting of:
 - (a) a period not exceeding seventeen (17) weeks if delivery occurs on or before the date of delivery specified in the certificate mentioned in 13.6.1(c);
 - (b) a period of seventeen (17) weeks plus an additional period equal to the period between the date of delivery specified in the certificate mentioned in 13.6.1(c) and the actual date of delivery, if delivery occurs after the date mentioned in the certificate;
 - (c) the maternity leave shall commence no earlier than seventeen (17) weeks preceding the date specified on the medical certificate and shall terminate no later than seventeen (17) weeks following the actual date of delivery. Any additional leave of absence without pay following the end of the maternity leave shall be considered as a separate parental leave of absence without pay.
- 13.6.3 An employee who wishes to resume employment on the expiration of leave granted in accordance with the above shall be reinstated by the Employer in the position occupied by the employee at the time such leave commenced or in a comparable position with not less than the same wages and benefits.

PLAN B Maternity Leave With Maternity Leave Allowance

- 13.6.4 (Plan B)- is a maternity leave with maternity leave allowance made up of Supplementary Employment Maternity leave benefits under the *Employment Insurance Act* and Employer paid maternity leave benefits.
- 13.6.5 In order to qualify for Plan B a pregnant employee must be currently working for the Employer and:
 - have completed twelve (12) continuous months of paid employment with the Employer immediately prior to the date on which the proposed maternity leave commences;
 - (b) submit to the Employer an application in writing for leave under Plan B at least four
 (4) weeks before the day specified by the employee in the application as the day on which the employee intends to commence such leave;
 - provide the Employer with a certificate of a duly qualified medical practitioner certifying that the employee is pregnant and specifying the estimated date of the delivery;
 - (d) provide the Employer with proof that the employee has applied for Employment Insurance benefits and that the Canada Employment and Immigration Commission (CEIC) has agreed that the employee has qualified for and is entitled to such Employment Insurance benefits pursuant to the Employment Insurance Act.
- 13.6.6 An applicant for maternity leave under Plan B must sign an agreement with the Employer providing that:
 - (a) the employee will return to work in the position occupied by the employee at the time such leave commenced or in a comparable position with not less than the same

wages and benefits, and will remain in the employ of the Employer on a full-time basis for the duration of the maternity and/or parental leave with allowance following the return to work; and

- (b) the employee will return on the date of the expiry of the maternity leave or any unpaid parental leave taken immediately following the maternity leave unless the date is modified with the agreement of the Employer; and
- (c) if the employee fails to return to work as provided under (a) and/or (b) above, the employee is indebted to the Employer for the full amount of the pay received from the Employer as a maternity leave allowance during the entire period of maternity leave.
- 13.6.7 An employee who qualities is entitled to a maternity leave consisting of:
 - (a) a period not exceeding seventeen (17) weeks if delivery occurs on or before the date of delivery specified on the certificate mentioned in 13.6.5(c); or
 - (b) a period of seventeen (17) weeks plus an additional period equal to the period between the date of delivery specified in the certificate mentioned in 13.6.5(c) and the actual date of delivery, if delivery occurs after the date mentioned in that certificate;
 - (c) the maternity leave shall commence no earlier than eleven (11) weeks preceding the date specified on the medical certificate and shall terminate no later than seventeen (17) weeks following the actual date of delivery. Any additional leave of absence granted following the end of the maternity leave shall be considered as a separate leave of absence without pay.
- 13.6.8 During the period of maternity leave, an employee who qualifies is entitled to a maternity leave allowance in accordance with the following:
 - (a) for the first two (2) weeks an employee shall receive one hundred percent (100%) of the employee's weekly rate of pay;
 - (b) for up to a maximum of fifteen (15) additional weeks, payment equivalent to the difference between the E.I. benefits the employee is eligible to receive and one hundred percent (100%) of the employee's weekly rate of pay;
 - (c) the maternity leave allowance can be taken any time between the tenth week before the expected birth week and seventeen (17) weeks after the actual birth. It must be taken in one consecutive seventeen (17) week period.
- 13.6.9 Plan B does not apply to casual employees; part-time employees; to employees in temporary or project positions of a duration of less than one (1) year; or to positions which are subject to seasonal lay-off.
- 13.6.10 During the period of maternity leave Plan A, service and vacation entitlement will not accrue.
- 13.6.11 During the period of maternity leave Plan B, service and vacation entitlement will accrue.
- 13.6.12 Employees in receipt of a maternity leave allowance shall not be entitled to paid leaves of absence during the period of maternity leave.
- 13.6.13 Maternity leave allowance shall not be considered as earned wages for the purpose of qualifying for holiday entitlement under Clause 9.2.

- 13.6.14 For the purposes of Plan B an employee's "weekly rate of pay" for any week is the amount which the employee would have earned in that week had the employee worked the regular full-time hours of work as per Clause 6.1. This amount is neither increased nor decreased as a result of either a paid holiday or the Christmas-New Year's vacation entitlement falling during any given week of maternity leave under Plan B.
- 13.6.15 Staff benefits coverage for employees in receipt of maternity leave allowance shall be subject to the provisions of the various plans.
- 13.6.16 For the purposes of calculating the successful completion of a trial period, employees taking a maternity leave under Plan B shall be considered to be on a leave of absence without pay.
- 13.6.17 An employee may end the maternity leave early by giving the Employer notice two (2) weeks prior to the day the employee wishes to end the leave.

13.7 Parental Leave and Parental Leave Allowance

13.7.1 The purpose of parental leave is to provide time off for childcare which is necessitated by the birth or adoption of a child. Where both parents are employed by the Employer, the period of the parental leave allowance may be taken wholly by one or shared between the two employees.

There are two Parental Leave Plans:

- (a) PLAN A Parental Leave Without Parental Leave Allowance (Clauses 13.7.2 13.7.3 & 13.7.6).
- (b) PLAN B Parental Leave With Parental Leave Allowance (Clauses 13.7.4 13.7.5 & 13.7.6).

Eligible employees may apply for Parental Leave in accordance with either Plan A or Plan B but not both.

Employees in seasonal, part-time or casual positions are eligible to apply for Plan A only.

13.7.2 PLAN A - Parental Leave Without Parental Leave Allowance

In order to qualify for Plan A - Parental Leave Without Parental Leave Allowance an employee must:

- (a) Have successfully completed his/her probationary period of employment with the Employer;
- (b) Be working for the Employer on the date of application for Parental Leave;
- (c) Submit to the Employer an application in writing for Parental Leave at least four (4) weeks before the day specified by him/her in the application as the day on which he/she intends to commence such leave.
- 13.7.3 An employee who qualifies is entitled to and shall be granted Parental Leave without pay consisting of a period not exceeding thirty-seven (37) weeks taken in one consecutive period. Any additional leave of absence without pay granted following the end of the Parental Leave shall be considered as a separate leave of absence without pay.

13.7.4 PLAN B - Parental Leave With Parental Leave Allowance

In order to qualify for Plan B - Parental Leave with Parental Leave Allowance an employee must meet the same requirements set forth in Clause 13.7.2(a) through (c) and in addition must:

- Have completed twelve (12) continuous months of full-time paid employment with the University immediately prior to the date on which the proposed leave commences (unless the employee has been granted a maternity leave Plan B immediately prior to the Parental Leave);
- (b) Provide the Employer with proof that the employee has applied for El benefits and that the C.E.I.C. has agreed that the employee has qualified for and is entitled to such El Benefits pursuant to Section 23 of the Employment Insurance Act, 2000;
- (c) Sign an agreement with the Employer providing that:
 - (i) He/she will return to work in the position occupied by him/her at the time such leave commenced or in a comparable position with not less than the same wages and benefits and will remain in the employ of the Employer on a full-time basis, the duration of the maternity and/or parental leave with allowance following his/her return to work;
 - (ii) He/she will return on the date of the expiry of his/her Parental Leave unless this date is modified by the Employer; and
 - (iii) Should he/she fail to return to work as provided under (1) and (2) above, he/she is indebted to the Employer for the full amount of pay received from the Employer as a Parental Leave Allowance during his/her entire period of Parental Leave. Service and vacation entitlement will also be reduced by the amount accrued during the receipt of Parental Leave Allowance.
- 13.7.5 An employee who qualifies for Plan B is entitled to and shall be granted Parental Leave as follows:
 - (a) The parental leave will be completed within one (1) year of the child's birth or adoption.
 - (b) An employee who qualifies under this provision is entitled to a leave consisting of a period not exceeding sixteen (16) weeks effective the date of ratification, seventeen (17) weeks effective October 4, 2008, and eighteen (18) weeks effective October 3, 2009 taken in one consecutive period as set out in Clauses 13.7.6(c), (d) and (e). Where the employee takes parental leave in addition to maternity leave, the employee shall commence the parental leave immediately following the maternity leave. Any additional leave of absence without pay granted following the end of the Parental Leave shall be considered as a separate leave of absence without pay.
 - (c) If EI has determined that there will be a two-week waiting period before EI parental benefits begin, the employee's parental leave allowance during the two-week waiting period shall be ninety-five percent (95%) of his/her weekly salary;
 - (d) For the weeks during which the employee is in receipt of Employment Insurance Parental Leave benefits, up to a maximum of fourteen(14) additional weeks effective the date of ratification, fifteen (15) additional weeks effective October 4, 2008, and sixteen (16) additional weeks effective October 3, 2009 if the above two-week waiting period applies, or a maximum of sixteen (16) weeks effective the date of

ratification, seventeen (17) weeks effective October 4, 2008, and eighteen (18) weeks effective October 3, 2009 if no waiting period applies, payments equivalent to the difference between the Employment Insurance Parental Leave benefits the employee is in receipt of and ninety-five percent (95%) of his/her weekly rate of pay.

13.7.6 General Provisions Applicable to Parental Leave Plan A and/or Plan B

- (a) Plan B does not apply to casual, part-time, or seasonal employees.
- (b) During the period of receipt of Parental Leave Allowance under Plan B, service and vacation entitlement will not continue to accrue.
- (c) During the period of Parental Leave Plan A, and the period of Parental Leave that is not covered by Plan B Parental Leave Allowance, service and vacation entitlement will not continue to accrue.
- (d) Employees in receipt of Parental Leave Allowance payments shall not be entitled to paid leaves of absence during the period of Parental Leave.
- (e) For the purposes of Plan B an employee's "weekly rate of pay" for any week is the amount which the employee would have earned in that week had he/she worked the regular full-time hours of work as set forth in Article 6, Hours of Work. This amount is neither increased nor decreased as a result of either a paid holiday (Article 9) or Christmas-New Year's vacation entitlement (Clause 10.10) falling during any given week of Parental Leave under Plan B.
- (f) Staff Benefits coverage for employees on Parental Leave shall be subject to the provisions of the various plans.
- (g) For the purposes of calculating the successful completion of a trial period or a salary review date, employees taking a Parental Leave shall be considered to be on a leave of absence without pay.
- (h) An employee who wishes to resume his/her employment on the expiration of leave granted in accordance with either Plan A or Plan B shall be reinstated by the Employer in the position occupied by him/her at the time such leave commenced or in a comparable position with not less than the same wages and benefits.

13.8 Extension of Maternity/Parental Leave with Leave of Absence Without Pay

An employee who has been granted a maternity leave or Parental Leave (whether under Plan A or Plan B) shall, upon written application for such additional leave, be granted an additional contiguous leave without pay such that the total length of the Maternity or Parental Leave plus the additional leave without pay is less than or equal to fifty-four (54) weeks.

13.9 Voluntary Reduced Work Program

The University agrees to implement a Voluntarily Reduced Work (VRW) Program that provides employees with up to five (5) days of leave of absence without pay per fiscal year.

Full-time regular employees are eligible to apply for a maximum of five (5) days of leave of absence without pay per fiscal year for the purposes of planning time away from work and balancing the demands of non-work life. Such time off shall be taken in accordance with clause 13.1. Once VRW days are approved, the employee must take the time off within that fiscal year. There shall be no banking of VRW days.

Employees must apply to their supervisors by March 1 of each year, indicating the number of VRW days for which they are applying. If possible, employees shall provide the dates which they intend to take off as VRW days, however supervisors will consider requests from employees to use VRW days for such unforeseen circumstances as a family member's illness.

Employees shall not take VRW days in conjunction with vacation days. No overtime costs shall be incurred as a result of granting VRW days.

The University agrees to spread the pay reduction out equally over a defined 12-month period.

13.10 Family Care

An employee shall be allowed up to <u>twenty-four (24) hours</u> with pay, to a maximum of <u>six</u> separate occasions in a fiscal year, to make appropriate arrangements for the continuing care and supervision of a member of his/her immediate family where the family member's normal care giving arrangements (such as day care or home care) or a serious illness (such as a child with a fever or an accident or trauma) require the employee to attend and or arrange for continuing care. For the purpose of this provision the employee's immediate family means the employee's parents, spouse or dependent children. The Employer reserves the right to require appropriate documentation to validate any absence for Family Care. In exercising this right the Employer shall not be unreasonable. A request for documentation will be made prior to or during the absence for Family Care. The employee shall provide as much notice as possible of his/her absence for Family Care.

13.11 Paid Education Leave

Subject to the approval of the appropriate Manager and upon written request at least fourteen (14) days in advance, leave of absence with pay and no loss of seniority shall be granted to not more than four (4) employees at any one time who may be selected by the Union to attend the paid education course/program. The Union shall reimburse the Employer for such leave of absence. Said Paid Education Leave will be for the purpose of upgrading the employees' skills in all aspects of the Trade Union functions.

13.12 Domestic Violence Leave

The University recognizes that employees sometimes face situations of violence or abuse in their personal life that may affect their attendance or performance at work. For this reason, the University and the Union agree that once there is adequate verification in writing from at least one physician, lawyer, registered counselor, intake worker of a crisis shelter or other crisis service provider, an employee shall be eligible for domestic violence leave in keeping with the Manitoba Employment Standards Code as may be amended from time to time.

ARTICLE 14 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE AND ARBITRATION

14.1 Grievance

A grievance shall be defined as any difference or dispute arising from the interpretation, application, administration or alleged violation of this Collective Agreement.

- 14.1.1 Should any dispute arise between the Employer and the Union there shall be no suspension of work on account of such dispute, in accordance with *The Labour Relations Act* of Manitoba but an earnest effort shall be made by both Parties hereto to settle the dispute immediately and without delay.
- 14.1.2 The following is provided as a guideline to filing a written grievance statement:

In order to provide basic information and clearly identify the problem or dispute as far as is appropriate and practicable in the circumstances, to do so, a written grievance should set forth the particulars or nature of the dispute or grievance, the name(s) of the employee(s) involved, the date(s) or approximate date(s) of any alleged violation, the number(s) of any Article(s)/Clause(s) of the Collective Agreement alleged to have been violated, the remedy sought, and the signature(s) of the grievor(s).

14.2 Grievor

Grievor shall be defined as the Party (Employer or Union) or employee(s) who initiates a grievance.

14.3 <u>Time Limits</u>

Time limits as established in this Article shall be complied with unless extended by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Union.

If a grievance is not responded to within the time limits as established or as mutually extended, the grievance may be referred to the next stage of the grievance procedure.

If a grievance is not referred to the next stage of the grievance procedure within the time limits as established or as mutually extended, the grievance will be deemed to have been withdrawn/ abandoned.

14.4 Working Day

For the purposes of this Article, working day shall be defined as any of the days in the interval from Monday to Friday not designated as a holiday or as Christmas – New Year's Vacation Entitlement.

14.5 Stage Bypassing

One or more of the stages of the grievance procedure may be bypassed by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Union.

14.6 Employer Grievance

An Employer grievance shall be defined as a grievance initiated by the Employer. An Employer grievance shall be set forth in writing, signed by the Employer and presented to the Union within ten (10) working days from the date of the occurrence of the circumstance giving rise to the grievance.

The Union shall have <u>fifteen (15)</u> working days from date of receipt of the grievance in which to reply in writing to the Employer. If the reply provided by the Union does not resolve the grievance and the Employer wishes to proceed with the grievance, then within <u>fifteen (15)</u> working days of receipt of the Union's reply, the grievance may be referred to arbitration in accordance with the provisions of Clause 14.10.

14.7 Union Grievance

A Union grievance shall be defined as a grievance initiated by the Union. A Union grievance shall be set forth in writing, signed by the Union and presented to the Associate Vice-President (Human Resources). The written grievance shall include the facts upon which the grievance is based, the section(s) of the Agreement alleged to have been violated, and the remedy sought.

If the matter is not resolved to the satisfaction of the Union within <u>fifteen (15)</u> working days of the Employer's having received the grievance, the Union may, within <u>fifteen (15)</u> working days of the

Employer's disposition, submit the grievance to binding arbitration as provided by this Article. The Employer shall be notified in writing of such action.

14.8 Employee Grievance

An employee grievance shall be defined as a grievance initiated by an employee or group of employees. An employee grievance shall be set forth in writing and processed in accordance with the grievance procedure as outlined in Clause 14.9. The written grievance shall include the facts upon which the grievance is based, the section(s) of the Agreement alleged to have been violated, and the remedy sought.

14.9 Grievance Procedure

First Stage: Within <u>fifteen (15)</u> working days of the employee becoming aware of a possible grievance, a grievance statement shall be prepared, signed by the employee (or signed by the Grievance Chairperson on behalf of the employee) and taken with or without the steward involved, directly to the appropriate Manager. Alternatively the employee may request the steward to present the signed grievance to the appropriate Manager on the employee's behalf. The appropriate Manager may request the presence of the employee in any further process of the grievance. A copy of the grievance shall be provided by the Union to the Staff Relations Officer in Human Resources.

The appropriate Manager shall have <u>fifteen (15)</u> working days from the receipt of the grievance in which to render a decision in writing to the employee with a copy to the Union and Human Resources.

Second Stage: If the decision rendered at the first stage does not resolve the grievance then the Union shall within <u>fifteen (15)</u> working days, refer the grievance to the Vice-President (Administration) or his/her designate. Within <u>fifteen (15)</u> working days of the grievance being referred to the second stage a meeting will be arranged for between the Union representatives and the Vice-President (Administration) or designate. The date of such meeting shall be set by mutual agreement between the Union and the Employer. In any subsequent meetings arranged by the Vice-President (Administration) between representatives of the Union and the Employer, the Union may include a representative of the Union. All settlements of grievances between the Employer and the Union shall be final and binding upon the Employer, the Union and the employee or employees concerned. Following the conclusion of the meeting or meetings, the Vice-President (Administration) or his/her designate shall within ten (10) working days submit his/her decision to the Parties concerned.

<u>Third Stage</u>: Within <u>fifteen (15)</u> working days of receipt of the second stage disposition, the matter may be referred to arbitration in accordance with the provisions as outlined in Clause 14.10.

14.10 Arbitration

- 14.10.1 When, pursuant to Clauses 14.7 or 14.9 of the Collective Agreement, either Party requests that any grievance be submitted to arbitration, the Parties agree to the use of a single person arbitration board. The following persons will be called upon, on a rotation basis commencing with the first person on the list, who shall then serve at the first arbitration. Thereafter, for each successive arbitrator the person on the list immediately following the last person to have served as Arbitrator shall then be called upon to serve. In the event the person requested to serve as Arbitrator is unavailable, the next person on the list will be requested to serve.
 - (a) Mr. Michael Werier 2200 – One Lombard Place Winnipeg, MB R3B 0X7

Ph: (204) 925-5359 (direct line) Fax: (204) 943-4242 E-mail: mwerier@darcydeacon.com

- (b) Mr. Arne Peltz 220-19 Dallas Road Victoria, BC V8V 5A6 Ph: (250) 388-5070 ext 246 Cell: (250) 884-9884 E-mail: ap@peltz.ca
- (c) Mr. Martin Freedman 110 Bard Blvd. Winnipeg, MB R3P 1G5 Ph: (204) 899-5888 Fax: (204) 691-6076 E-mail: mhf@freedmanarbitration.com
- (d) Mr. Ted Bock 30th Floor, 360 Main Street Winnipeg, MB R3C 4G1 Ph: (204) 957-4673 Fax: (204) 957-4277 E-mail: <u>tbock@mltaikins.com</u>
- 14.10.2 No person may be appointed as an Arbitrator who has been involved in an attempt to negotiate or settle the grievance or matter.
- 14.10.3 No matter may be submitted to arbitration which has not been properly carried through all previous stages of the grievance procedure provided for in this Article.
- 14.10.4 No matter shall be subject to arbitration which involves:
 - (a) Any request for modification of the Collective Agreement;
 - (b) Any matter not covered by the Collective Agreement;
 - (c) Any matter which by the terms of the Collective Agreement is exclusively vested in the Employer.
- 14.10.5 The Arbitrator shall not be authorized to make any decision inconsistent with the provisions of this Collective Agreement, nor alter, modify or amend any part of this Collective Agreement.
- 14.10.6 Each of the Parties hereto, will jointly bear the expense of the Arbitrator so appointed.
- 14.10.7 The decision of the Arbitrator shall be final and binding on the employee, the Union, and the Employer.

ARTICLE 15 NOTICE

15.1 Suspension or Dismissal

Employees who are suspended or dismissed (as per Article 23 Discipline and Dismissal) shall not require prior notice of the suspension or dismissal, however such suspension or dismissal (as per Article 23) is required to be confirmed in writing.

15.2 Notice of Lay Off

Regular full-time, regular full-time seasonal, regular part-time and regular part-time seasonal employees shall be given fifteen (15) working days' written notice of lay off by the Employer.

Casual employees shall be given one (1) calendar day's notice of lay off by the Employer.

- 15.2.1 Failure by the Employer to give notice as provided for in Clause 15.2 will require payment by the Employer in lieu of notice equivalent to the amount of notice which is lacking.
- 15.2.2 Vacation time is not to be used by the Employer as part or all of notice of lay off.

15.3 Notice of Employee Resignation

Regular full-time, regular full-time seasonal, regular part-time and regular part-time seasonal employees shall give ten (10) working days' written notice of resignation to the Employer, however, the Employer may waive the notice requirement if the Employer agrees that cause exists to justify lesser or no notice.

Casual employees shall give a minimum of one (1) calendar day's notice of resignation to the Employer.

15.4 Notice of Termination of Employee on Probation

An employee on probation (as per Clause 12.6) whose employment is terminated shall be given five (5) working days' notice of termination by the Employer.

- 15.4.1 Failure by the Employer to give notice as provided for in clause 15.4 will require payment by the Employer in lieu of notice equivalent to the amount of notice which is lacking.
- 15.4.2 Vacation time is not to be used by the Employer as part or all of notice of termination.

15.5 Notice of Resignation by Employee on Probation

An employee on probation (as per Clause 12.6) shall give five (5) working days' written notice of resignation to the Employer, however the Employer may waive the notice requirement if the Employer agrees that cause exists to justify lesser or no notice.

15.5.1 Vacation time is not to be used by the employee as part or all of notice of resignation.

15.6 Notice of Retirement

Employees are encouraged to provide 20 (twenty) working days' notice of their intention to retire. This is to enable the employee's department, Human Resources, Staff Benefits and the Union to properly prepare for the employee's retirement.

15.7 Absence Without Authorization

Any employee who is absent from work for three (3) or more consecutive working days except as provided for in Clause 8.4 and Article 13 of this Collective Agreement, and cannot prove that a request for authorization was not possible due to circumstances beyond the employee's control, may at the Employer's discretion, be deemed to have resigned without notice.

ARTICLE 16 SAFETY AND HEALTH

16.1 Employer to Make Reasonable Provision

The Employer shall make reasonable provisions for the safety and health of all employees during their hours of work.

16.2 Special Equipment

The Employer shall provide training in the use of special equipment whenever the Employer expects the employee to use such equipment as part of their job.

16.3 Joint Safety Committee

The University agrees to maintain a Joint Union Management Local Area Safety Committee. The purpose of the Joint Committee is to promote the health and safety of UNIFOR members.

16.3.1 Joint Committee Membership

There shall be four (4) members selected by the Union, and four (4) members selected by Management. From this membership each party to the Joint Committee shall select their respective Co-Chair. In addition, the Employer shall appoint one (1) person from the Environmental Health and Safety Office to serve on the Joint Committee as a resource person.

16.3.2 Terms of Reference

The Joint Committee shall first develop Terms of Reference (giving consideration to the section "Local Area Safety Committees - Terms of Reference" in the "Environmental Health and Safety Advisory Committees" document, dated December 1998) that shall include, but not be limited to:

- (a) the Joint Committee's meeting procedures and schedules;
- (b) clarifying duties of Committee members;
- (c) accident and incident investigation procedures;
- (d) building inspections;
- (e) safety training; and
- (f) consideration of such safety and health policies and procedures as heat stress, lock out and confined space entry.

16.3.3 Reporting

Joint Committee members shall advise employees that their supervisor is the first line for reporting workplace accidents and incidents.

16.3.4 Meetings

The Joint Committee shall meet at least once per month or as mutually agreed by the Union and Employer Co-Chairs. The purpose of these meetings will be to review reports of current

accidents or industrial diseases, their causes and means of prevention, and review remedial action taken or required by the reports of investigations or inspections.

Minutes of the meetings, signed by the Co-Chairs, shall be forwarded to the Employer, the WHSAC and all members of the Joint Committee. The Co-Chairs shall arrange for the posting of the minutes on bulletin boards and otherwise distribute them in accordance with applicable legislation.

Time spent by members of the Joint Committee in the course of their duties shall be considered as time worked and shall be paid in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

16.3.5 Dangerous Conditions

Where an employee believes that a dangerous condition exists in their workplace, the employee shall report such condition to their supervisor. If plans are not made to remedy the condition, the supervisor shall report the condition to the Environmental Health and Safety Office (EHSO). The EHSO shall conduct an inspection, in which the Union Co-Chair of the Joint Committee shall participate, for the purposes of examining the condition and resolving the employee's concern.

16.3.6 Right to Refuse Dangerous Work

In accordance with the legislation, employees may refuse work if they believe on reasonable grounds that the work constitutes a danger to themselves or others.

An employee who refuses work on these grounds shall promptly notify their supervisor. If the dangerous condition is not immediately remedied, then the supervisor shall immediately inspect the workplace in the presence of the employee and the Union Co-Chair (or designate). The supervisor shall take any action necessary to remedy any dangerous condition. The employee or the Union Co-Chair may recommend a solution to the problem.

The employee may continue to refuse the work until the condition is remedied. Another employee may not be asked to perform the work unless they have been advised of the first employee's refusal and the reasons for it.

16.3.7 Accident and Incident Investigations

Members of the Joint Committee shall co-operate with the Environmental Health and Safety Office's investigation of those "serious incidents" which the Employer is required to report to the Workplace Safety and Health Division of Manitoba Labour.

16.3.8 Lockout Program

Employees who may be at risk because they are required to set up or to repair or maintain machinery, equipment or systems where lockout is required, shall receive lockout training.

The Employer shall provide employees with sufficient numbers of personal locks to ensure that all equipment is locked out before being repaired, maintained or set up.

No supervisor or employee shall remove another employee's lock without prior notification except as provided in the Lockout Tagout Protocol and Procedure dated June 1, 2006.

All new employees shall be trained within six (6) months of the start of their employment.

16.4 Union Entitled to Representation

The Union will be entitled to representation on the University Workplace Health and Safety Advisory Committee. The Committee shall meet as necessary to review safety problems reported and the action taken to resolve the problem. The Committee may make recommendations concerning safety matters. All recommendations of the Committee shall be forwarded to the Union, the Employer and the Director of Environmental Health and Safety. The Director of Environmental Health and Safety shall be invited to attend all Committee meetings. The Director of Environmental Health and Safety may also call a meeting with the Committee to discuss safety matters.

16.5 One-Minute Silence

In recognition, the Employer and the Union hereby agree to embody the principle of "one (1) minute of silence on April 28 at 11 A.M. in memory of workers killed or injured on the job", into the Collective Agreement.

ARTICLE 17 BULLETIN BOARDS

17.1 Employer to Supply Bulletin Boards

The Employer shall supply a reasonable number of bulletin boards designated for use by the Union. Such bulletin boards shall be placed accessible to all employees for reference purposes.

17.2 Management Notices

All Management notices posted, except job vacancy bulletins, must have the signed approval of a Member of Management.

17.3 Union Notices

All Union notices posted, except official Union meeting notices, must have the signed approval of a Member of the Union Executive.

ARTICLE 18 UNIFORMS

18.1 Employer May Require

The Employer may require the employee to wear a uniform or other special article while performing duties and the Employer shall provide and maintain same without deduction from the employee's salary. The employee shall be responsible for reasonable care of the uniform or article which is supplied.

18.2 Employee Use of Uniform

No employee shall wear such uniform or special article when not on duty for the Employer except when traveling to or from the employee's place of employment.

18.3 Return of Uniform

Uniforms and other special articles so supplied shall be returned to the Employer on the employee's separation.

18.4 Personal Footwear/Wet Conditions

The University will provide, on an as required basis, personal footwear to an employee(s) whose job requires the employee to work in wet conditions.

18.5 Safety Footwear

Employees are required to wear footwear appropriate for their work. Where the Employer requires the wearing of safety footwear due to the nature of the job the employee is performing, the University will reimburse the employee for CSA approved safety footwear for one hundred percent (100%) of the cost up to a maximum of one hundred and sixty dollars (\$160.00), effective April 1, 2014, one hundred and seventy dollars (\$170.00), effective April 1, 2015, and one hundred and eighty dollars (\$180.00), effective April 1, 2016, per fiscal year upon presentation of a valid receipt. For the purpose of this Clause, employees shall mean regular full-time and regular part-time employees as well as causal employees. Casual employees shall be reimbursed upon completion of four hundred and sixty-five (465) hours of employment in such a position.

Employees may apply for reimbursement of more than one pair of safety footwear per year within their yearly or bi-annual maximum.

Employees may elect to combine two (2) years' maxima and apply for reimbursement every other fiscal year for one hundred percent (100%) of the cost.

Employees who have provided notice of resignation or retirement will not be eligible to apply for reimbursement.

ARTICLE 19 UPGRADING COURSES

19.1 Employer's Intention

It is the intention of the Employer to encourage employees to undertake upgrading courses and selfdevelopment in order to prepare them for potential promotion.

19.2 Compensation During Authorized Course

Employees attending any authorized upgrading courses <u>pre-approved</u> by the Employer shall be allowed to take time off work without loss of wages to attend the course Where the course takes place outside the employee's scheduled hours of work, the employee's hours of work shall be rescheduled to enable the employee to take the course during working time. Courses that are pre-approved by the Employer shall be reimbursed by the Employer upon successful completion. Pre-approval to attend without loss of wages and to be reimbursed for the course will be at the discretion of the Employer and considering seniority and the appropriateness of the applicable course.

ARTICLE 20 COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT PRINTING AND DISTRIBUTION

20.1 Supply and Distribution to Existing Employees

It is the objective of the Parties to this Collective Agreement to communicate the terms, conditions, and intent of the Collective Agreement to all concerned. In order to best achieve this objective it is agreed that the Employer will supply a copy of the Collective Agreement to each Supervisor and the Union will supply a copy of the Collective Agreement to each dues paying employee within its jurisdiction.

20.2 Printing Costs

To achieve economies in printing it is agreed that the Employer and the Union will cooperate in preparing and printing the Collective Agreement and printing costs will be shared on a pro rata basis dependent on the number of Collective Agreements required by each.

20.3 Supply and Distribution to New Employees

The Union agrees to distribute copies of the Collective Agreements to new employees during the orientation sessions. Collective Agreements distributed to new employees shall be supplied by the Union.

ARTICLE 21 LABOUR-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS COMMITTEE

21.1 Joint Committee

The Employer and the Union agree to cooperate in the establishment and operation of a joint Labour-Management Relations Committee composed of an equal number of representatives of the Employer and its employees and governed by rules and regulations mutually drawn up and agreed upon.

- 21.1.1 The object of this committee shall be to meet at least quarterly to provide and facilitate cooperation and participation of workers in bringing forward ways and means of improving economy, efficiency, review the use of University staff versus outside contractors, promoting fuller understanding and confidence between management and labour, and maintaining harmonious mutual relations between them.
- 21.1.2 Matters involving wages, hours of labour, conditions of employment, grievances, and other collective bargaining subjects are not within the scope of the committee and will not be discussed by it.

21.2 Technology and Training Committee – Physical Plant

A committee, comprised of two representatives of the Skilled Trades appointed by the Union and two representatives from Physical Plant appointed by the Director of Physical Plant, shall meet at least quarterly to discuss and make recommendations to the Director of Physical Plant regarding the implementation of new technologies, related training needs resulting from these new technologies and, in addition, any identified training needs related to existing technologies. A copy of the recommendations will be provided to the Union.

ARTICLE 22 TRAVEL ALLOWANCES

22.1 Reimbursement for Reasonable Expenses

When an employee covered by this Collective Agreement is required to travel in the course of work for the Employer the employee will be reimbursed for reasonable costs of accommodation, meals and out-of-pocket expenses.

22.2 Use of Personal Car

When an employee is requested to use their personal car for the Employer's business the employee shall be paid a travel allowance in accordance with the University Travel and Business Expense Schedule.

22.3 Transportation to and from Work

An employee is expected to provide their own transportation to and from the place of work on regular work days and for scheduled overtime work.

22.4 Emergencies

In cases of emergency where transportation is not supplied, an employee will be paid travel allowance at the rate provided for in Clause 22.2 for travel from their place of residence to the location of the emergency work and return.

22.5 Where Overtime is Consecutive with Normal Shift

Travel allowance shall not be paid in any case where hours of overtime are consecutive with an employee's normal shift.

22.6 **Payment**

The above allowances shall be paid upon submission of an account thereof, approved by the Employer's official who authorized such use.

ARTICLE 23 DISCIPLINE AND DISMISSAL

23.1 **Progressive Discipline**

Employees shall not be disciplined except as outlined in Clause 23.2 without observance of the following steps:

23.1.1 Verbal Warning

The Employer shall:

- (a) give the employee reasonable notice of the meeting, advise that the verbal warning will constitute the first step of the discipline and dismissal procedure and that a Staff Relations Officer will be present; and
- (b) inform the employee of the entitlement to have a Union representative present at the meeting, and that it is the responsibility of the employee to contact the Union, if desired;
- (c) through the Staff Relations Officer, provide the Union representative with reasonable notice (normally at least 48 hours' notice) of the time of the meeting, without any details, to enable the representative to be available if his/her presence is requested by the employee;
- (d) meet with the employee for the purpose of discussing and resolving the problem(s);
- (e) inform the employee of the areas of concern and the remedial action expected.

For the purposes of clarity the content of a Verbal Warning shall be summarized in writing by the Employer.

A Verbal Warning shall be deemed to have expired and the summary removed from the employment file after six (6) months of employment (exclusive of lay-off periods) after the date of issuance, unless in that period of time further disciplinary action has been taken.

23.1.2 Letter of Warning

If the problem(s) dealt with in the Verbal Warning is/are not resolved, either in whole or in part, or if a related problem arises after a Verbal Warning has been given then a Letter of Warning specifying the area(s) of concern and remedial action expected will be given to the employee. The process for discussing the Letter of Warning shall be as outlined in Clause 23.1.1(a)-(e). If a representative of the union does not attend the meeting, Human Resources will advise the union in writing as soon as possible that a Letter of Warning has been issued to the employee.

When the Letter of Warning is no longer appropriate the employee will be so notified in writing and the letter removed from their file. A copy of the notification is to be sent to Human Resources which will in turn notify the Union in writing that the Letter of Warning has been removed from the employee's file.

If the Letter of Warning has not been removed from the employee's file within three (3) months from the date of its issuance, at the request of the employee or the Employer, the Letter shall be reviewed by the Employer with the employee and every three (3) months thereafter. At this meeting, the employee may have the assistance of a representative of the Union. At any such meeting, the employee will be informed of the status of the Letter of Warning, as to whether it is still applicable or is to be removed from their file.

A Letter of Warning will expire after six (6) months from date of issuance unless, within that time frame, further disciplinary action has been taken or the Employer confirms in writing together with the reasons to the employee that it will be extended beyond the six (6) month period. The period of time that a Letter of Warning may be extended shall not exceed six (6) months. Human Resources will notify the union in writing as soon as possible of the extension of the Letter of Warning.

When the Letter of Warning expires, or the Employer determines that an extension of the Letter is no longer required, the employee will be so notified in writing and the Letter shall be removed from his/her employment file. Human Resources will notify the union in writing that the Letter has been removed.

For the purposes of 23.1.2, the review and expiry dates shall be determined using only those calendar months within which the employee has actually worked.

23.1.3 Suspension

If the problem(s) dealt with in the Verbal Warning and/or Letter of Warning is/are not resolved, either in whole or in part, or if a related problem arises while a Letter of Warning is in effect then the employee may be suspended without pay. Any suspension shall be confirmed in writing to the employee in the form of a Letter of Suspension. Normally, the Employer shall meet with the employee to review the content of the Letter of Suspension. An employee may request a meeting to discuss the suspension. If a meeting is held, a representative of the Union will be present. Human Resources will notify the Union in writing as soon as possible of the suspension.

A suspension without pay shall normally be up to three (3) days except when an employee is suspended in accordance with Clause 23.2 in which case the suspension may be for a longer period of time.

The Letter of Suspension under 23.1.3 shall be removed from the employee's file after three (3) years.

23.1.4 Dismissal

If the problem(s) dealt with in the Letter of Warning and/or the Letter of Suspension is/are not resolved, either in whole or in part, or if a related problem arises following a suspension, the employee will be dismissed. Any dismissal shall be confirmed in writing to the employee in the form of a Letter of Dismissal which will provide reasons for the dismissal. Normally, the Employer shall meet with the employee to review the content of the Letter of Dismissal. If a meeting is held, a representative of the Union will be present. If the employee does not attend the meeting as scheduled, the employee shall receive written confirmation of the dismissal. Human Resources will notify the union in writing of the dismissal as soon as possible.

23.2 Unacceptable Behaviour

Notice or warning need not be given in cases of suspension or dismissal resulting from cases of severe problems such as violent behaviour, insubordination, theft or harassment.

23.3 Employee May Grieve Discipline

If the employee feels that any disciplinary action taken by the Employer is unjust, the employee may grieve in accordance with the grievance procedure as set forth in Article 14.

23.4 Discipline and Illness

No employee shall be dismissed for physical or mental illness who is under the care of a doctor and is following the prescribed course of treatment.

23.5 Just Cause

The Employer shall not discipline or dismiss any employee except for just cause.

ARTICLE 24 EMPLOYER'S RIGHTS

24.1 Employer's Rights

Nothing in this Collective Agreement is intended nor shall it be construed as denying or in any manner limiting the right of the Employer to control and supervise all operations and direct all working forces, including the right to determine the employee's ability, skill, competence, and qualifications for the job, and to hire, discharge, lay-off, suspend, discipline, demote, and to control and regulate the use of all equipment and property and promote efficiency in all operations, provided, however, that in the exercise of the foregoing Employer's rights the Employer shall not contravene the provisions of this Collective Agreement.

ARTICLE 25 PROTECTION OF PROPERTY AND ESSENTIAL SERVICES

25.1 Need to Provide Protection

The Union and the Employer recognize the need to provide protection of personnel and property at all times.

25.2 Essential Services During Work Stoppage

During any work stoppage arising from failure to reach agreement on renewal of this Collective Agreement, employees of the University in this unit and any other units whose duties are essential to

the protection of personnel or property shall not be barred from access to the property by the Union, its officials or members.

25.3 Access to be Mutually Arranged

Such access will be mutually arranged by representatives of the Union and management.

25.4 Authority to Approve

A member of the Union will be given authority by the Union to approve requests by the Employer for staff to meet emergency situations.

ARTICLE 26 CONTRACTING OUT

26.1 Employer to Advise Union of Requirements

The Employer agrees that it will continue to follow the principle that work normally performed by employees within the bargaining unit shall continue to be so performed. However, the Union recognizes that the nature of the Employer's operations requires, from time to time, that such work be contracted out. The Employer shall keep the Union informed in writing on a monthly basis of the amount of work, expected duration, start and completion dates, and the location of work that is being contracted out.

26.2 Limitations on Contracting Out

Such contracting out, however, shall not be exercised in such a way as to cause the lay off or reduction in the regular earnings (exclusive of overtime pay) of any regular full-time, regular part-time, regular full-time seasonal or regular part-time seasonal employee directly affected by the contracting out.

26.3 Where Employees on Lay-Off and Subject to Recall

In the event that work normally performed by employees within the bargaining unit is contracted out by the Employer and there is any regular full-time, regular part-time, regular full-time seasonal or regular part-time seasonal employee(s), on "Lay Off And (subject to) Recall" (as per Clause 12.13 of the Collective Agreement) within the job classification(s), who would otherwise perform the work, the following shall apply:

- 26.3.1 If there is a sufficient number of said employees to perform the required work and the employees are available for work, they will be "recalled" for the same duration of time as the duration of time of the contracted out work.
- 26.3.2 If there is not a sufficient number of said employees to perform the required work and/or the employees are not available for work, they will not be "recalled".

ARTICLE 27 PREMIUMS - SWING STAGE & SCAFFOLD, SPRAY PAINTING, SANDBLASTING AND BRICKLAYING

27.1 Swing-Stage and Scaffold

When an employee is assigned work and is required to perform work using a swing stage or work on a scaffold at a height of 3 meters or more, a premium of twenty-five cents (\$0.25) per hour shall be paid to the employee.

27.2 Spray-painting and Sandblasting

When an employee is assigned to work in which the employee is required to perform sandblasting work, a premium of thirty cents (\$0.30) per hour shall be paid to the employee.

When spraying with epoxy or lacquer the spray painting premium shall be fifty cents (\$0.50) per hour.

A spray painting premium may be paid in addition to a swing stage and scaffold premium.

27.3 Bricklaying

When an employee is assigned to work in which the employee is required to perform bricklaying work, a premium of fifty cents (\$0.50) per hour shall be paid to the employee.

27.4 Premium Rates Not Compounded

Premium rates of pay will not be compounded, i.e. overtime multiples shall not apply to premiums.

ARTICLE 28 STAFF BENEFITS

28.1 Present Benefits

The present Staff Benefits consisting of the University of Manitoba Group Life Insurance Plan, Dependent Life Insurance Plan, Accidental Death and Dismemberment Plan, Extended Life Insurance Plan, Long Term Disability Income Plan, Group Supplementary Health Benefits (including Health Care Spending Account), Dental Plan and The University of Manitoba 1993 Pension Plan, shall continue to cover eligible employees for the duration of this Collective Agreement unless changed by the Board of Governors after considering comments or a recommendation of the Staff Benefits Committee, which Committee shall contain representative representation from UNIFOR.

28.2 Maintenance of Staff Benefits During Lay Off

Employees eligible for Staff Benefits may retain Staff Benefits, in accordance with the respective Benefit Plans, for twelve (12) months following date of lay off.

28.3 Union to be Supplied with Master Copy

The Union shall be supplied with an up-to-date master copy and revisions thereto of the staff benefits mentioned in Clause 28.1.

ARTICLE 29 EMPLOYEE AND FAMILY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

29.1 UM EFAP Coverage

- 29.1.1 University of Manitoba Employee and Family Assistance Program (UM EFAP) shall cover all employees covered by the Collective Agreement.
- 29.1.2 The Staff Benefits Committee shall act as the advisory committee in the following manner:
 - (a) Define and recommend policy and procedures relating to the UM EFAP,
 - (b) Assist in the development and implementation of the program,
 - (c) Review the program's effectiveness on a regular basis and, when necessary, recommend modification,

(d) Maintain confidentiality at all times.

ARTICLE 30 TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE

30.1 Notice of Technological Change

- 30.1.1 Where technological change will result in the reduction of three (3) or more employees within a job classification, the Employer will provide the Union with at least ninety (90) calendar days' advance notice of the change.
- 30.1.2 Such notice shall be in writing and shall contain the following information:
 - (a) The nature of the change;
 - (b) The approximate date on which the change is to be effected;
 - (c) The approximate number of employees likely to be affected by the change.
 - (d) The effect that the technological change is likely to have on the terms and conditions, or security, of employment of the employees affected or the alteration that is likely to be made to the basis upon which the collective agreement was negotiated.

30.2 Treatment of Employees Affected by Change

- 30.2.1 During the notice period referred to in Clause 30.1.1, the Employer and the Union will meet for the purpose of discussion of the treatment of the employees to be affected by the technological change.
- 30.2.2 The options the Parties will consider with respect to the treatment of the affected employees shall be as follows:
 - (a) Placement in a vacant position;
 - (b) Reasonable re-training.

Where the Parties cannot reach agreement on the treatment of the affected employees within the notice period, the matter may be submitted to grievance and arbitration in accordance with Article 14 of the Collective Agreement.

30.3 Labour Relations Act Does Not Apply

The Parties agree that the provisions of Article 30 apply rather than the provisions for "Technological Change" in *The Labour Relations Act* of Manitoba.

ARTICLE 31 EMPLOYMENT EQUITY

31.1 Preamble

The Employer and the Union hereby acknowledge, recognize and endorse the principle of employment equity and agree to cooperate in the identification and removal of artificial barriers in the selection, hiring, training and promotion of "women, aboriginal peoples, persons with disabilities and visible minorities" (the designated groups).

The Employer and Union also agree to cooperate in the identification and implementation of steps (providing that none of the terms and conditions of the Collective Agreement are violated) to improve the employment status of these designated target groups by increasing their participation in all levels of employment in the UNIFOR bargaining unit, including amendments to the Collective Agreement if necessary and mutually agreed upon between the Parties.

31.2 Application For Position Vacancies

Application for Position Vacancies covered by this Collective Agreement are encouraged from qualified women and men, including aboriginal peoples, persons with disabilities and members of visible minorities

ARTICLE 32 NO STRIKES / NO LOCKOUTS

32.1 No Strikes

The Union undertakes that there will be no strike during the term of this Collective Agreement.

32.2 No Lockouts

The Employer undertakes that there will be no lockout during the term of this Collective Agreement.

32.3 Definition of "strike" and "lockout"

The definitions of the words "strike" and "lockout", for the purposes of this Collective Agreement, are as defined in *The Labour Relations Act* of Manitoba.

ARTICLE 33 WAGE ADMINISTRATION

33.1 Probationary Period

33.1.1 The normal probationary period is 465 hours worked.

33.2 Starting Rates

- 33.2.1 Where the successful applicant is a new employee, the employee shall normally start at the New Rate or Step 1.
- 33.2.2 Where the successful applicant is an existing employee and the position has different requirements from the employee's former position, the employee shall normally start at the New Rate or Step 1.
- 33.2.3 Where the successful applicant is an existing employee and the position has similar requirements to the employee's former position, the employee shall start at the New Rate or Step 1, provided that this gives a minimum three percent (3%) increase. If not, the employee shall be placed at the Full Rate or the next step.

33.3 Moving to the Full Rate

33.3.1 For classifications that do not include steps, an employee shall be moved from the New Rate to the Full Rate after having proven that the employee has the required skills; this can be earlier than expiration of the probationary period but not later than one (1) year from the date of hire. An employee who does not receive the Full Rate after the probationary period shall be reviewed every 465 hours worked until the Full Rate is achieved. Where an employee is not given an increase at the end of a period of 465

hours worked, the employee shall receive a copy of the appraisal report and the Union shall be informed.

33.4 Step Increases and Review Dates

- 33.4.1 An employee's "Step Increase Review Date" is the date on which the employee shall be eligible for a review of his/her salary step within the salary range for his/her classification.
- 33.4.2 An employee's "Step Increase Review Date" is the date following completion of <u>1500</u> hours worked in that classification.
- 33.4.3 An increase of one (1) step shall be granted on an employee's Step Increase Review Date provided the employee's performance has met acceptable standards for his/her position. Where there is reasonable doubt that an employee's performance has not met acceptable standards, the Employer may withhold the employee's step increase. The employee shall be given a letter outlining the reasons for withholding the increase and stating the areas of improvement required. The letter shall also set a date when the matter shall be reviewed. Should the review show acceptable improvement, the Employer shall then implement a step increase effective from the date the matter is reviewed. Failure to improve may result in an extension of the withholding period. The use of this article does not preclude the use of any required disciplinary action as outlined in Article 23.
- 33.4.4 The aforementioned step increases may not increase an employee's salary beyond the maximum step value of the employee's position classification.

33.5 Effective Date of Increase

Where, in accordance with this Article 33, a step increase is to be implemented, the effective date of the increase shall be the first day of the bi-weekly pay period if the Step Increase Review Date falls in the first seven (7) calendar days of the bi-weekly pay period. If the Step Increase Review Date falls in the last seven (7) calendar days of the bi-weekly pay period, the effective date of the increase shall be the first day of the bi-weekly pay period.

ARTICLE 34 ASSIGNMENT AND SCHEDULING OF WORK IN DINING SERVICES

Work in <u>Dining</u> Services shall be assigned / scheduled in accordance with the following definitions and procedures:

34.1 **Definitions:**

34.1.1 Operating Periods in Dining Food Services are defined as follows:

- (a) Regular Operating Period September 1 to March 30 (Approximately 7 months)
- (b) Non-Regular Operating Periods (Approximate):
 - (i) Summer April 1 to August 31 (Approximately 5 months)
 - (ii) Christmas Break December 10 to January 2 (Approximately 3 weeks)
 - (iii) Mid-Term Break February (Approximately 1 week)
- (c) Note: the start dates, end dates and duration of the <u>Dining</u> Services Operating Periods are approximate and may vary from year to year.

34.1.2 Employee/Position Definitions - "Regular Full-Time", "Regular Part-Time", "Regular Full-Time Seasonal", "Regular Part-Time Seasonal" and "Casual" - are as defined in Clause 12.1 of the Collective Agreement as follows:

The following Employee/Position Definitions shall apply for the purpose of this Collective Agreement:

Regular Full-time Employee/Position: Is an employee who works in a position which has a regular schedule of not less than the normal full-time hours of work set forth in Schedule "A" and which is expected to exist for at least six (6) months and has no specified end date.

Regular Part-time Employee/Position: Is an employee who works in a position which has a regular schedule of less than the normal full-time hours of work set forth in Schedule "A" and which is expected to exist for at least six (6) months and has no specified end date.

Regular Full-Time Seasonal Employee/Position: Is an employee who works in a position which has a regular schedule of not less than the normal full-time hours of work set forth in Schedule "A" and which is expected to exist for at least six (6) months and has no specified end date but is subject to seasonal lay off.

Regular Part-Time Seasonal Employee/Position: Is an employee who works in a position which has a regular schedule of less than the normal full-time hours of work set forth in Schedule "A" and which is expected to exist for at least six (6) months and has no specified end date but is subject to seasonal lay off.

Term Employee/Position: Is an employee who works in a position which has a regular schedule which is expected to exist for at least six (6) months and continue for the duration of a maternity/parental leave or an approved leave of absence.

Casual Employee/Work: Is an employee who works in either full-time or part-time casual work which is not expected to exist for more than six (6) months or who works on a casual or intermittent basis or as required basis. Casual employees are often hired to fill pending regular appointments, sick leave and vacation replacement, extra work, varying work demands, emergencies and changing budget considerations.

- 34.1.3 Eligible for casual work means an employee is either laid off and/or available for such casual work.
- 34.1.4 Laid off means the person has been laid off in accordance with Clause 12.13.2(c) or Clause 34.3.2 of the Collective Agreement.
- 34.1.5 Available means:
 - (a) The laid off employee, in accordance with Clause 12.12.1(g) or (h) has indicated, in writing, within five (5) days of receipt of the notice of lay off, that the employee is available for casual work. If the laid off employee does not comply with this requirement, the employee shall waive the right to be considered for any casual work;

- or -

(b) The employee is working in <u>Dining</u> Services but is working less than full-time hours;

- and -

(c) The employee's regular work hours would not conflict/overlap with the casual work hours;

- and -

- (d) The combination of the employee's regular work hours and the casual work hours would not exceed full-time hours of work per day (7 3/4 hours) or per bi-weekly pay period (77 ½ hours).
- 34.1.6 Anticipated Long Term Absences in <u>Dining</u> Services are defined as when <u>Dining</u> Services is aware of the absence at least fifteen (15) calendar days in advance and the duration of the absence will be at least ten (10) days of work (either part or full days), e.g. Maternity/Adoption Leave, Long Term Vacation, Long Term Leave of Absence, Long Term Sick Leave/WCB Leave.
- 34.1.7 Short Term Absences in <u>Dining</u> Services are defined as any absence where less than fifteen (15) days' advance notice is provided to <u>Dining</u> Services or any absence of less than ten (10) days.

34.2 <u>Procedures - Assignment of Work in Dining Services - During Regular Operating</u> Period:

- 34.2.1 The <u>Dining</u> Services Regular Operating Period is approximately Sept 1 to March 30.
- 34.2.2 <u>Dining</u> Services Regular Operating Period Regular Full-Time Seasonal Positions and Regular Part-Time Seasonal Positions will be filled in accordance with Clause 12.2 of the Collective Agreement.
- 34.2.3 Extra Work for Non-Full-Time Employees During Regular Operating Period:
 - (a) Any <u>Dining</u> Services Employee who works less than full-time hours of work (Regular Part-Time, Regular Part-Time Seasonal or Casual) is eligible to apply for "Anticipated Long Term Absence" Postings.

Note: A Non-Full-Time Employee may work in two (2) or more positions at the same time, provided however that the hours of work of the different positions do not conflict/overlap and/or the combination of the hours of work hours do not exceed the full-time hours of work per day (7 3/4 hours) or per bi-weekly pay period (77 $\frac{1}{2}$ hours).

- (b) If an Anticipated Long Term Absence occurs and if <u>Dining</u> Services requires the Absence to be filled, the vacancy will be posted internally to <u>Dining</u> Services (only) on <u>Dining</u> Services Staff Bulletin Boards for two (2) days (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) (the 1st vacancy).
- (c) If an Anticipated Long Term Absence is filled by a Regular Part-Time Employee or Regular Part-Time Seasonal Employee, the vacancy created as a result, if <u>Dining</u> Services requires the vacancy to be filled, will also be posted internally to <u>Dining</u> Services (only) on <u>Dining</u> Services Staff Bulletin Boards for two (2) days (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) (the 2nd vacancy).
- (d) Application for a <u>Dining</u> Services Internal Posting must be made on a <u>Dining</u> Services "Application For Internal Posting" Form available from any <u>Dining</u> Services Office and completed Applications must be submitted to the Office of the Director of <u>Dining</u> Services by 3:00 P.M. of the expiry date on the Internal Posting.
- (e) Preference for the Internal Posting work will be given to senior employees for available work provided that they meet the basic qualifications for the work to be performed.

- (f) The successful applicant for an Internal Posting will be informed by <u>Dining</u> Services, within three (3) days (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) of the expiry date of the Posting, of the start date in the Internal Posting vacancy.
- (g) During the period of time an Anticipated Long Term Absence (1st vacancy) or subsequent vacancy (2nd vacancy) is being internally posted and filled, the (1st and 2nd) vacancy may be filled by a Casual Employee.
- (h) When the term of the Internal Posting is completed, the employee who was selected for the Internal Posting shall return to the former position or to lay off status whichever is applicable.
- (i) Any 3rd and subsequent vacancies created by the "internal postings" will be filled with Casual Employees.
- (j) Short Term Absences will be filled with Casual Employees.
- 34.2.4 Casual work during the <u>Dining</u> Services Regular Operating Period will be assigned to employees who are eligible and available for casual work in accordance with Clauses, 34.1.2, 34.1.4, 34.1.5, 34.1.6 of this Article.

Preference for the work will be given to senior employees for available casual work provided that they are qualified to perform the casual work to be performed in a safe, competent and productive manner.

34.2.5 The procedures for displacing Students who are working in <u>Dining</u> Services during the Regular Operating Period are as per Clause 12.12.3 of the Collective Agreement, and as provided following:

Where an employee wishes to displace a student employee on the schedule, the employee will be allowed to do so providing that the employee displaces the student for a minimum of a complete shift within the student's scheduled work assignment.

34.3 Procedures - Scheduling of Work in Dining Services - During Non-Regular Operating Periods:

- 34.3.1 Non-Regular Operating Periods are the "Summer", "Christmas Break" and "Mid-Term Break" Periods.
- 34.3.2 Employees will be provided with notice of seasonal lay off by a written notice which is posted on all <u>Dining</u> Services Staff Bulletin Boards fifteen (15) days (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays) prior to the commencement of the Non-Regular Operating Periods.
- 34.3.3 Employees who wish to work in casual work in <u>Dining</u> Services during a Non-Regular Operating Period, in accordance with Clause 12.12 of the Collective Agreement, must indicate their availability for such work by completing an "Available for Work/Not Available for Work" Form and submitting the "Form" to the Office of the Director of <u>Dining</u> Services within five (5) working days of the notice of lay off.
- 34.3.4 Employees, who at any time have indicated that they are not available for work or have not submitted an "Available for Work/Not Available for Work" Form, in accordance with Clause 34.3.3, may later apply for casual work in <u>Dining</u> Services during a Non-Regular Operating Period by completing an "Available for Work/Not Available for Work/ Form and submitting the "Form" to the Office of the Director of <u>Dining</u> Services at least <u>fifteen (15)</u> calendar days prior

to the date on which they first wish to be scheduled for such work. Employees so applying must be available for work for at least <u>fourteen (14)</u> consecutive calendar days.

- 34.3.5 Employees who are to be laid off may obtain a copy of the "Form" from any <u>Dining</u> Services Office.
- 34.3.6 Employees who do not complete and submit such Form, within five (5) working days of the notice of lay off, will not be considered available for said casual work.
- 34.3.7 The scheduling of anticipated casual work for all <u>Dining</u> Services outlets during Non-Regular Operating Periods will be scheduled by the Director of <u>Dining</u> Services or designate.
- 34.3.8 Non-Regular Operating Period casual work will be scheduled in advance of the casual work and for a two (2) week period Saturday through Friday.
- 34.3.9 Employees who have indicated that they are available for work will be placed on the Work Schedule.

It will be the responsibility of the employee to either personally check the posted Schedule or telephone the Central <u>Dining</u> Services Scheduling Office to determine if they have been placed on the Schedule.

All vacation/time off requests must be submitted in writing to the Central <u>Dining</u> Services Scheduling Office by the Monday 3:00 PM prior to the commencement of <u>the two (2) week</u> <u>period being</u> scheduling as provided for in Clause 34.3.10.

34.3.10 The <u>bi-</u>weekly "Master Bumping and Final schedules" will be posted in the Central <u>Dining</u> Services Scheduling Office.

The "Bumping" schedule will be posted by 10:00 A.M. on Wednesday of the week prior to the two (2) week period being scheduled.

The "Bumping" schedule, once posted, will become "Final" at 10:00 A.M. of <u>the</u> Thursday prior to the <u>two (2)</u> week <u>period</u> of the implementation of the schedule.

The Final schedule may not be changed without notice except for emergencies beyond the control of the department. All conditions set forth in Article 6 Hours of Work shall apply.

The "Final" schedule will be posted by 2:00 P.M. Thursday in the Central Dining Services Scheduling Office and in all open Dining Services facilities.

34.3.11 Where an employee's scheduled assignment requires that the employee perform the same work assignment for two (2) or more days within the Schedule Period, the employee must be available for every day of the two (2) week work assignment except as provided below:

An employee may request an occasional unpaid leave of one (1) day <u>per a week</u> in a <u>two (2)</u> <u>week</u> schedule without loss of any remaining scheduled hours in the same <u>two (2)</u> week schedule. Reasons for the request will be provided in writing to the scheduling Manager. The employee's request will not be unreasonably denied.

- 34.3.12 Preference in scheduling, for available work during Non-Regular Operating Periods, will be given to senior employees provided that they meet the basic qualifications for the work to be performed.
- 34.3.13 Casual work that becomes available subsequent to 10:00 A.M. of the Thursday prior to the two (2) week Work Schedule by reason of unanticipated work "no shows", sickness etc. will

be filled by other available employees "eligible" and "available" for casual work in accordance with Clauses, 34.1.2, 34.1.4, 34.1.5, 34.1.6 of this Article.

34.3.14 Employees who are scheduled for work and are "No Show" for the work as scheduled or who are "Not-Available" after indicating "Available" without a reason acceptable to <u>Dining</u> Services may be subject to "Removal from the Available List" and/or the "AWOL" provisions of Clause 15.7 and/or "Discipline" as per Article 23 of the Collective Agreement.

ARTICLE 35 REDUCED APPOINTMENTS

35.1 Definition

- 35.1.1 A reduced appointment is a limited-time reduction from full-time workload in a regular position to a part-time workload in a regular position with special provisions for staff benefit coverage and pension contributions. The intent of the reduction in hours of work is to provide:
 - (a) a method of transitioning to retirement;
 - (b) flexible employment arrangements for a limited time; and
 - (c) potential cost reductions for the Employer.

The maximum reduction of workload or hours of work from full-time shall be 50% and the total number of years an employee may be on a reduced appointment shall be five (5) years.

- 35.1.2 There are two (2) types of reduced appointments, as follows:
 - (a) An eligible employee with at least ten (10) years of service with the Employer may be eligible for one reduced appointment of up to two (2) years. With twenty (20) working days' notice, the employee may return to full-time duties at any time within the two (2) years. At the end of the two (2) year period, the employee must either return to full-time duties or resign. An alternative to resignation is a request for approval from the Director of the unit to convert the position to a continuing part-time position with the appropriate terms and conditions of employment for continuing part-time positions;
 - (b) An eligible employee with a minimum age of fifty (50) and whose age and service with the Employer total at least seventy (70) may be eligible for one reduced appointment of up to five (5) years. For this type of reduced appointment the employee must commit at the time of application to retire no later than the end of the reduced appointment.

35.2 Eligibility

In order to be eligible, an employee must be in a regular full-time position and be a member of the University Pension Plan immediately preceding the commencement date of the proposed reduced appointment.

35.3 Approval

35.3.1 It is recognized that not all positions will lend themselves to the concept of a reduced appointment due to the hours of work, type of occupation and University staffing levels.

- 35.3.2 An eligible staff member may apply in writing to the Director of his/her unit for approval for a reduced appointment. The application shall be provided at least six (6) months prior to the start date of the proposed reduced appointment and shall include the recommendation of the staff member's supervisor. The application and the recommendation shall specify the amount by which the appointment is to be reduced.
- 35.3.3 An application for a reduced appointment shall be submitted through the Director of the unit to the Associate Vice-President (Human Resources) or designate. The application shall be accompanied by the recommendations of the applicant's supervisor and the Director of his/her unit. Normally decisions on the granting of the reduced appointment will be made at least four (4) months prior to the commencement date of the proposed reduced appointment. If the Associate Vice-President (Human Resources) or designate approves the application a reduced appointment may be granted. The decision on the granting of a reduced appointment shall be based on the positive recommendation from the Director of the unit and the supervisor, the appropriateness of the reduced hours of work and the financial requirements of the Department and the University. The details of the agreement shall be confirmed in writing by the Associate Vice-President (Human Resources) or designate.

35.4 General Provisions

- 35.4.1 Each staff member whose application for a reduced appointment is approved shall have a "Normal Salary Rate" computed as if the member were continuing on full-time status. All relevant salary adjustments shall be computed on the "Normal Salary Rate". The "Actual Salary" to be paid to the member shall be pro-rated from the "Normal Salary Rate" in direct relation to the approved reduction in the hours of work for the reduced appointment.
- 35.4.2 Each staff member with an approved reduced appointment agreement shall continue to participate in the University Pension Plan and the other staff benefit plans. Except as provided below, both the member's contributions and the Employer's contributions shall be based on the "Normal Salary Rate", and participation in the University Pension Plan and coverage in all applicable life insurance plans shall be based on the "Normal Salary Rate" of the member. However, contributions to and coverage under the Long Term Disability Plan shall be based on the employee's "Actual Salary".
- 35.4.3 Salary during sick leave and other paid leaves shall be on the basis of "Actual Salary".
- 35.4.4 Vacation entitlements will be reduced for employees on reduced appointments. Service for the purpose of calculating vacation entitlement shall be accumulated on the basis of the reduced hours of work. Vacation Pay shall be on the basis of "Actual Salary".
- 35.4.5 An employee on a reduced appointment in accordance with this Article may not also participate in either the Voluntary Work Reduction or Compressed Work Week programs.
- 35.4.6 Any additional hours worked up to the normal full-time hours will be paid at straight time.
- 35.4.7 For the purpose of computing credited service for the formula pension, an employee on a reduced appointment who is continuing contributions to the University Pension Plan based on his/her Normal Salary Rate shall receive credit as if employed on a full-time basis.
- 35.4.8 The duties of the employee on a reduced appointment may involve any combination of the employee's former duties.
- 35.4.9 No reduced appointment shall take effect until and unless the employee indicates in writing to the Associate Vice-President (Human Resources) his/her acceptance of the reduced appointment and all of its terms and conditions as specified in the letter of appointment.

35.4.10 An employee who successfully bids on a posted position vacancy for a full-time position shall return to full-time employment effective from the starting date of the new appointment.

35.5 Legal Agreement

35.5.1 The reduced appointment agreement provided in 35.3.3 is a legally binding agreement between the employee and the University. The commitment to retire no later than the end date specified in the reduced appointment agreement is in exchange for the enhanced benefits provided during the reduced appointment. The reduced appointment and the commitment to retire can only be changed with the recommendation of the appropriate Vice-President and agreement from the President.

ARTICLE 36 DURATION, TERMINATION AND RENEWAL OF COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

36.1 Duration

This Collective Agreement shall be in effect from the 25th day of March, 2017, and shall continue in force until the 2nd day of April, 2021.

36.2 Wages

The wages in this Collective Agreement shall be in accordance with the Addendum to the (2017/2021) Collective Agreement Re: Wages and Increases.

36.3 Termination Date

This Collective Agreement shall terminate at the end of the calendar day on the 2nd day of April, 2021.

36.4 Renewal

If either Party to this Collective Agreement should desire to renew and revise this Collective Agreement, then not less than sixty (60) calendar days nor more than ninety (90) calendar days prior to the termination date established in Clause 35.3, such Party shall give written notice thereof to the other Party, together with particulars relating thereto.

36.5 Post-Termination Date Period

- 36.5.1 If either Party to this Collective Agreement serves notice to the other Party to renew and revise the Collective Agreement in accordance with Clause 35.4 but a new Collective Agreement is not concluded between the Parties by the termination date of this Collective Agreement, April 2nd, 2021, all of the provisions of this Collective Agreement shall continue to be observed by the Parties until whichever of the following occurs first:
 - (a) A new Collective Agreement is concluded and agreed upon between the Parties; or
 - (b) Either a strike or lockout occurs; or
 - (c) A period of time commencing April 2nd, 2021, and ending April 1st, 2022, elapses.

ADDENDUM RE WAGES AND INCREASES

ADDENDUM TO THE

MARCH 25, 2017 – APRIL 2, 2021 (2017-2021)

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

AND UNIFOR-CANADA LOCAL 3007

RE: WAGE INCREASES

Wages 2017-2021

Wage Rates - Increases applicable to all wage rates in the 2017-2021 Collective Agreement shall be as follows:

For Schedule "A" – General Classifications and Dining Services Classifications

2019/2020 - Effective March 23, 2019, and for the period March 23, 2019, to March 20, 2020, the wages of all classifications, shall be increased by point seven five percent (.75%) over the March 22, 2019 wage levels.

2020/2021 - Effective March 21, 2020, and for the period March 21, 2020, to April 2, 2021, the wages of all classifications shall be increased by one percent (1%) over the March 20, 2020 wage levels.

For Schedule "B" – Power Engineers Classifications

2019/2020 - Effective March 23, 2019, and for the period March 23, 2019, to March 20, 2020, the wages of all classifications, shall be increased by point seven five percent (.75%) over the March 22, 2019 wage levels.

2020/2021 - Effective March 21, 2020, and for the period March 21, 2020, to April 2, 2021, the wages of all classifications shall be increased by one percent (1%) over the March 20, 2020 wage levels.

For Schedule "C" – Trades Classifications and Senior Trades Classifications

2019/2020 - Effective March 23, 2019, and for the period March 23, 2019, to March 20, 2020, the wages of all classifications, shall be increased by point seven five percent (.75%) over the March 22, 2019 wage levels.

2020/2021 - Effective March 21, 2020, and for the period March 21, 2020, to April 2, 2021, the wages of all classifications shall be increased by one percent (1%) over the March 20, 2020 wage levels.

The Senior Trades differential is maintained.

The wages rates for the all classifications are set out in the Collective Agreement.

2017-2021 UM-UNIFOR COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT - SIGNING PAGE

SIGNED BY THE EMPLOYER / THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

THIS 20 DAY OF Mas 0, 2018.

SIGNED BY THE UNION / UNIFOR-CANADA LOCAL 3007

THIS Gth DAY OF March, 2018.

FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

Jeff Lieberman, Chair UM Board of Governors

Lynn Zapshala-Kelln Vice-President (Administration) UM Office of the President

FOR UNIFOR, LOCAL 3007 NEGOTIATING COMMITTEE

Judol. maidel

Gerald Costello, President UNIFOR Local 3007

Ken Stuart,

National Representative – UNIFOR-CANADA

Dan Butler stello Amang C uevas Brian Kelly Stuart-Lang So. Ron Thomson

Gary Townson

IMAN

SCHEDULES

SCHEDULE "A" – <u>DINING</u> SERVICES CLASSIFICATIONS AND WAGES

CLASSIFICATION		3/25/2017	3/24/2018	3/23/2019	3/21/2020
Food Services Utility Worker	New	\$11.34	\$11.34	\$11.43	\$11.54
	Step 2	\$12.15	\$12.15	\$12.24	\$12.36
	Step 3	\$12.96	\$12.96	\$13.06	\$13.19
	Full	\$13.78	\$13.78	\$13.88	\$14.02
	Incumbent	\$15.33	\$15.33	\$15.44	\$15.59
Food Services Worker	New	\$12.36	\$12.36	\$12.45	\$12.57
	Step 2	\$13.16	\$13.16	\$13.26	\$13.39
	Step 3	\$13.97	\$13.97	\$14.07	\$14.21
	Full	\$14.79	\$14.79	\$14.90	\$15.05
	Incumbent	\$16.31	\$16.31	\$16.43	\$16.59
Food Services Delivery Personnel	Full	\$15.00	\$15.00	\$15.11	\$15.26
Section Head	New	\$14.94	\$14.94	\$15.05	\$15.20
	Step 2	\$15.84	\$15.84	\$15.96	\$16.12
	Step 3	\$16.75	\$16.75	\$16.88	\$17.05
	Full	\$17.67	\$17.67	\$17.80	\$17.98
Food Services Cook	New	\$15.69	\$15.69	\$15.81	\$15.97
	Full	\$16.38	\$16.38	\$16.50	\$16.67
	Incumb #1	\$18.57	\$18.57	\$18.71	\$18.90
(Former Baker, Cook 2)	Incumb #2	\$20.23	\$20.23	\$20.38	\$20.58
Food Services Distributor	New	\$17.77	\$17.77	\$17.90	\$18.08
	Step 2	\$19.13	\$19.13	\$19.27	\$19.46
	Step 3	\$20.49	\$20.49	\$20.64	\$20.85
	Full	\$21.86	\$21.86	\$22.02	\$22.24
Food Services Lead Hand	New	\$23.16	\$23.16	\$23.33	\$23.56
	Full	\$24.09	\$24.09	\$24.27	\$24.51

"SCHEDULE "A" – GENERAL CLASSIFICATIONS AND WAGES

CLASSIFICATION		3/25/2017	3/24/2018	3/23/2019	3/21/2020
Services Coordinator - Caretaking Services	Full	\$22.80	\$22.80	\$22.97	\$23.20
	T GIT	<i>Ş</i> 22.00	<i>¥</i> 22.00	<i>422.31</i>	<i>¥25.20</i>
Caretaker	New	\$14.94	\$14.94	\$15.05	\$15.20
	Step 2	\$16.53	\$16.53	\$16.65	\$16.82
	Step 3	\$18.13	\$18.13	\$18.27	\$18.45
	Full	\$19.73	\$19.73	\$19.88	\$20.08
Caretaking Equipment Service					
Worker	New	\$19.94	\$19.94	\$20.09	\$20.29
	Full	\$21.42	\$21.42	\$21.58	\$21.80
lcemaker – Caretaker	New	\$22.62	\$22.62	\$22.79	\$23.02
leenaker earetaker	Full	\$23.75	\$23.75	\$23.93	\$24.17
		φ20170	<i>Q</i> LO (7) D	<i>420.00</i>	φ2 (12)
Pool Operator	Full	\$20.77	\$20.77	\$20.93	\$21.14
Senior Residence Security Guard	New	\$18.24	\$18.24	\$18.38	\$18.56
	1 year	\$19.05	\$19.05	\$19.19	\$19.38
	2 years	\$19.89	\$19.89	\$20.04	\$20.24
	3 years	\$20.79	\$20.79	\$20.95	\$21.16
Cleaner	New	\$12.36	\$12.36	\$12.45	\$12.57
	Step 2	\$13.89	\$13.89	\$13.99	\$14.13
	Step 3	\$15.41	\$15.41	\$15.53	\$15.69
	Full	\$16.93	\$16.93	\$17.06	\$17.23
Residences Maintenance Worker	Full	\$21.98	\$21.98	\$22.14	\$22.36
Labourer	New	\$14.98	\$14.98	\$15.09	\$15.24
	Full	\$15.86	\$15.86	\$15.98	\$16.14
Services Coordinator – Fleet					
Operations	Full	\$24.77	\$24.77	\$24.96	\$25.21
Truck Driver	New	\$19.94	\$19.94	\$20.09	\$20.29
	Full	\$21.07	\$21.07	\$21.23	\$21.44
Truck Driver Downtown	Incumbent	\$21.22	\$21.22	\$21.38	\$21.59
Truck Driver Helper	Incumbent	\$20.22	\$20.22	\$20.37	\$20.57
Truck Driver Helper	Incumbent	Ş20.22	Ş20.22	\$20.37	Ş20.57

Heavy Equipment Operator	New	\$20.71	\$20.71	\$20.87	\$21.08
	Full	\$21.98	\$21.98	\$22.14	\$22.36
Services Coordinator – General Services	Full	\$24.77	\$24.77	\$24.96	\$25.21
Groundskeeper	New	\$19.94	\$19.94	\$20.09	\$20.29
	Full	\$21.07	\$21.07	\$21.23	\$21.44
Labour Groundskeeper	Incumbent	\$19.93	\$19.93	\$20.08	\$20.28
Arborist	New	\$21.13	\$21.13	\$21.29	\$21.50
	Full	\$22.43	\$22.43	\$22.60	\$22.83
Parking & Fire Equipment Worker	New	\$20.71	\$20.71	\$20.87	\$21.08
	Full	\$21.98	\$21.98	\$22.14	\$22.36
Lubrication & Equipment Service Worker	Full	\$24.85	\$24.85	\$25.04	\$25.29
Equipment Service Worker - General Services	Full	\$22.00	\$22.00	\$22.17	\$22.39

SCHEDULE "B" – POWER ENGINEERS CLASSIFICATIONS AND WAGES

CLASSIFICATION	TICKET	3/25/2017	3/24/2018	3/23/2019	3/21/2020
Lead Charge Engineer	2nd req.	44.29	\$44.29	\$44.62	\$45.07
Shift Charge Engineer	2 nd req.	\$41.39	\$41.39	\$41.70	\$42.12
	1 st opt.	\$43.46	\$43.46	\$43.79	\$44.23
Water Treatment Technician	3 rd req.	\$33.80	\$33.80	\$34.05	\$34.39
	2 nd opt.	\$35.49	\$35.49	\$35.76	\$36.12
Assistant Engineer 3 rd	3 rd req.	\$33.80	\$33.80	\$34.05	\$34.39
	2 nd opt.	\$35.49	\$35.49	\$35.76	\$36.12
Assistant Engineer 4 th	4 th req.	\$30.06	\$30.06	\$30.29	\$30.59
Physical Plant Engineer	4 th req.	\$30.06	\$30.06	\$30.29	\$30.59
	3 rd opt.	\$31.56	\$31.56	\$31.80	\$32.12
	5 th held	\$28.16	\$28.16	\$28.37	\$28.65

NOTE: Optional rate is one hundred and five percent (105%) of the required rate.

SCHEDULE "C" – TRADES CLASSIFICATIONS AND WAGES

CLASSIFICATION		3/25/2017	3/24/2018	3/23/2019	3/21/2020
Controls Mechanic		\$35.28	\$35.28	\$35.54	\$35.90
Electronic Controls Technician		\$35.99	\$35.99	\$36.26	\$36.62
Refrigeration/Air Conditioning Mechanic		\$34.62	\$34.62	\$34.88	\$35.23
Plumber/Steamfitter		\$35.35	\$35.35	\$35.62	\$35.98
Sprinkler System Installer - Plumber		\$36.48	\$36.48	\$36.75	\$37.12
Welder		\$35.35	\$35.35	\$35.62	\$35.98
Electrician		\$35.34	\$35.34	\$35.61	\$35.97
Fire Alarm Technician	Limited Electrical Journeyman	\$31.80 \$35.34	\$31.80 \$35.34	\$32.04 \$35.61	\$32.36 \$35.97
Industrial Mechanic		\$34.54	\$34.54	\$34.80	\$35.15
Carpenter/Cabinet Maker		\$30.87	\$30.87	\$31.10	\$31.41
Insulator		\$30.02	\$30.02	\$30.25	\$30.55
Painter		\$27.26	\$27.26	\$27.46	\$27.73
Painter & Decorator Apprentice		\$23.17	\$23.17	\$23.34	\$23.57
Motor Vehicle Mechanic	New Full	\$26.75 \$29.14	\$26.75 \$29.14	\$26.95 \$29.36	\$27.22 \$29.65
Heavy Duty Equipment Technician		\$32.70	\$32.70	\$32.95	\$33.28
Locksmith	New Full	\$28.29 \$30.53	\$28.29 \$30.53	\$28.50 \$30.76	\$28.79 \$31.07

SCHEDULE "C" – SENIOR TRADES CLASSIFICATIONS AND WAGES 107% OF UM TRADES RATES

CLASSIFICATION	3/25/2017	3/24/2018	3/23/2019	3/21/2020
Services Coordinator - Elevator Shop	\$41.90	\$41.90	\$42.21	\$42.63
Services Coordinator - Refrigeration/Air Conditioning Mechanic	\$37.04	\$37.04	\$37.32	\$37.69
Services Coordinator - Plumbing Shop	\$39.03	\$39.03	\$39.32	\$39.71
Services Coordinator - Electrical Shop	\$37.82	\$37.82	\$38.10	\$38.48
Services Coordinator - Industrial Mechanic	\$36.95	\$36.95	\$37.23	\$37.60
Services Coordinator - Architectural Shop	\$33.04	\$33.04	\$33.29	\$33.62
Service Coordinator - Locksmith	\$32.66	\$32.66	\$32.90	\$33.23

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING RE 12-HOUR SHIFTS FOR POWER ENGINEERS

MARCH 1984 and 2014

BETWEEN:

THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

- and -

UNIFOR, LOCAL 3007

RE: TWELVE (12) HOUR SHIFTS FOR POWER ENGINEERS ON SHIFT FORT GARRY AND BANNATYNE CAMPUS

The following covers Power Engineers on Shift at the Fort Garry Campus and the Bannatyne Campus.

It is agreed that the Parties to this letter shall undertake to implement a compressed work week consisting of twelve (12) hour shifts. All shift employees shall participate in the compressed work week.

The terms and conditions outlined herein shall apply for those employees who are participating in the compressed work week schedule.

HOURS OF WORK AND SHIFTS

- (a) The hours of the twenty-four (24) hour day/period shall be 6:30 p.m. to 6:30 p.m.
- (b) The calendar day a shift ends shall be deemed to be the day of the shift.

COMPRESSED WORK WEEK/SHIFTS

The compressed work week shifts shall be:

- (a) 6:30 AM to 6:30 PM for which regular salaries shall apply,
- (b) 6:30 PM to 6:30 AM for which regular salaries shall apply, plus shift premium for all hours worked in this shift,
- (c) shift premiums shall be paid for the above mentioned shifts for the hours that fall between 3:30 PM to 7:30 AM.

SICK LEAVE

A day's sick leave shall be deemed to be eight (8) hours.

OVERTIME

All time worked in excess of the hours of work as outlined in this Letter shall be paid for at the rates outlined in Article 7.

The base relief schedule provides for eight (8) hours Monday through Friday. Any Engineer who for relief purposes works a twelve (12) hour shift(s), will be paid at applicable overtime rates for all hours worked in excess of forty-eight (48) hours in a one week period or one hundred-sixty eight (168) hours in a four (4) week

period beginning with the first day of this collective agreement. A week shall be deemed to start and end on Saturday at 6:30 p.m.

Where a relief employee is required to work more hours than provided for in the base schedule, and is not compensated by the payment of overtime as indicated above, the employee will be granted a corresponding number of hours to compensate for the additional hours. The hours off are to be taken at a mutually agreed time, or within ninety (90) calendar days as assigned by the Employer.

An Engineer doing relief work will not be required to work more consecutive twelve (12) hour shifts than is permitted in the twelve (12) hour shift schedule, unless mutually agreed upon.

Where an Engineer has worked five (5) consecutive eight (8) hour days, the 6th day will be considered a day of rest and applicable overtime rates will apply. The 6th and the 7th day of the week may be exchanged if mutually agreed upon, thus making the 7th day the designated day of rest.

A statutory holiday under this Letter shall be deemed to be eight (8) hours.

In order that overtime costs with respect to statutory holidays do not increase as a result of the compressed work week the Parties agree to the following:

- (a) An employee who works overtime on a statutory holiday shall receive (3 x 12) = 36 hours pay.
- (b) An employee who does not work on a statutory holiday and who does not receive another day off in lieu of that holiday shall receive 8 hours pay.

<u>Meals</u>

The University shall not pay for meals under this provision to those employees working a twelve hour shift.

VACATIONS WITH PAY

A working day under Article 10 shall be deemed to be eight (8) hours.

Any additional hours accumulated by shift personnel as a result of scheduling a compressed work week shall be given as time off or paid for at straight time rates.

OPERATING COSTS AND SERVICES PROVIDED

It is the intent of the Parties that the Employer's operating costs should not increase as a direct result of the implementation of the compressed work week. The Parties further agree that the services provided by the Department should not be hampered by the implementation of the compressed work week. Should a problem arise with respect to increased operating costs or services being hampered the Parties shall meet to seek a solution.

TERMINATION/CONSULTATION/NOTICE

Both Parties hereby agree before any notice is given to terminate or change any terms or conditions of the compressed work week both Parties shall meet in joint consultation in an attempt to effect a settlement.

Either Party to this Letter may, upon having given ninety (90) calendar days' written notice to the other Party, terminate the terms and conditions of this Letter. In this event hours of work shall revert to the standard work week.

RE-SIGNED BY THE EMPLOYER / THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

THIS 26 6 DAY OF FEBRUARY, 2015.

RE-SIGNED BY THE UNION / UNIFOR-CANADA LOCAL 3007 THIS <u>26.44</u> DAY OF <u>Chalang</u>, 2015.

FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

Enny

PATRICIA BOVEY Ms. Janico Lodorman, Chair UM Board of Governors

Mr. Paul Kochan Vice-President (Administration) UM Office of the President FOR UNIFOR, LOCAL 3007 NEGOTIATING COMMITTEE

Mr. Brian Kelly, President,

UNIFOR Local 3007

Mr. Ken Stuart, National Representative – UNIFOR-CANADA

111

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING RE EXCLUDED PERSONS PERFORMING WORK OF BARGAINING UNIT IN FOOD SERVICES

OCTOBER 1992

BETWEEN:

THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

- and -

UNIFOR, LOCAL 3007

RE: EXCLUDED PERSONS PERFORMING WORK OF THE BARGAINING UNIT IN FOOD SERVICE

This Letter of Understanding was entered into between the University of Manitoba (UM) (University) and the Canadian Auto Workers (CAW) Local 3007 (Union) during collective bargaining in 1992 for the 1992-94 UM-CAW Collective Agreement.

Clause 2.5 of the (1992-94) Collective Agreement provides as follows:

"2.5 Excluded Persons Performing Work of the Bargaining Unit

Persons whose positions are excluded from this Collective Agreement shall be permitted to perform work similar to the bargaining unit where the work is for experimentation, instruction or resolving emergencies."

The University and the CAW Local 3007, with regard to the administration of Clause 2.5 in UM Food Service, hereby agree as follows:

- 1. The University acknowledges that the intent of Clause 2.5 of the Collective Agreement is to protect bargaining unit work and thereby the job security of the bargaining unit.
- 2. In turn, the Union acknowledges that Food Service, in order to be able to provide bargaining unit jobs, must attract and retain business and to do so, must recognize the Food Service customer(s) as their first priority and therefore provide high quality service to customers.
- 3. The Union also acknowledges that from time-to-time emergencies arise in Food Service such as large groups of customers coming in to a Food Service location without Food Service having any prior notice of same, employees not showing up for work, employees getting sick during a work shift and having to go home and that replacement employees are not always readily available nor are employees and positions always readily interchangeable by reason that not all employees are qualified for all jobs.
- 4. Accordingly, the Union also acknowledges that in the event of an unanticipated "rush" or "line-up" of customers or an unanticipated shortage of employees, Food Service Management and Supervisors from time-to-time may be required to perform bargaining unit work in order to provide an appropriate level of service and thereby "resolve the emergency".
- 5. In the event of an unanticipated shortage of employees (i.e. employees not showing up for work or employees getting sick during a work shift and having to go home), Food Service will make every reasonable effort to replace the said employee(s).

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING RE THE ESTABLISHMENT OF AN APPRENTICESHIP TRAINING PROGRAM

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING

September 2007

BETWEEN:

THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

- AND -

UNIFOR, LOCAL 3007

RE: THE ESTABLISHMENT OF AN APPRENTICESHIP TRAINING PROGRAM

This Letter of Understanding was entered into between the UM and the CAW during collective bargaining for the 2004-2007 UM CAW Collective Agreement.

The University of Manitoba and CAW are committed to establishing an Apprenticeship Program in accordance with the Manitoba Education, Training and Youth Department and in accordance with the Apprenticeship and Trades Qualification Act.

The Parties hereby agree to establish a joint committee to develop policies, regulations and guidelines for an Apprenticeship Training Program in the Physical Plant Department.

The joint committee will be established following the conclusion of 2004 bargaining and will be comprised of three (3) representatives of each Party. The committee will consult with the Branch Officer of the Manitoba Education, Training and Youth Department in order to develop an apprenticeship training program.

The committee will submit a comprehensive framework with recommendations to the Director, Physical Plant by October 1, 2008. The Committee will meet at least monthly until October 1, 2008 and the Committee will make best efforts to complete the report prior to October 1, 2008.

The committee will also make recommendations on any modifications to the current Collective Agreement as a result of the proposed implementation of the Apprenticeship Training Program recommendations. These recommendations shall be forwarded to the Associate Vice-President (Human Resources).

LETTER OF INTENT - TRAINING PROGRAMS FOR CAW MEMBERS

October 19, 2007

Mr. Brian Kelly President CAW Local 3007 70 Dysart Road St. Paul's College

Dear Mr. Kelly:

Re: Proposed Letter of Intent – Training Programs for CAW Members

In response to concerns raised by CAW during the current collective bargaining process with respect to opportunities for CAW members to receive training for potential job promotions, the University will work with representatives of CAW to review potential training opportunities which could be made available to interested CAW members. The goal of the review would be to obtain input on the types of sessions that could be offered. These sessions would involve the safe use of equipment and the appropriate processes involved in positions for which participating employees may wish to be considered at some time in the future. Employees who are receiving this type of training will do so on their own time. This is not intended to change the current practice of paying employees during cross training opportunities within Food Services.

The review of potential training opportunities will commence as soon as possible after the signing of the collective agreement.

Sincerely,

Terry Voss Executive Director of Human Resources

cc:T. Murphy

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING RE PENSION PLANS

September 2010

BETWEEN:

THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA (Hereinafter referred to as "the University)

- and -

UNIFOR, LOCAL 3007 (Hereinafter referred to as "CAW")

RE: PENSION PLANS

This Letter of Understanding was entered into between the University and the CAW during collective bargaining in 2010.

The Parties and their representatives on the Staff Benefits Committee will each support a recommendation at the Staff Benefits Committee to revise the pension plan contributions (employer and employee) by 0.5% effective January 1, 2011, by 0.5% effective January 1, 2012, and by 1.0% effective January 1, 2013, for a total of 2.0% increase by each of the employer and the employees. Such recommendation would provide that the increased contributions of the employer and the employee be directed to the Employee Contribution Account and University Contribution Account established for each Member of the University of Manitoba Pension Plan (1993).

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING

September 2014

BETWEEN:

THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA -and-

UNIFOR, LOCAL 3007

RE: HOURS OF WORKS/SHIFT SCHEDULES FOR THE ICEMAKERS/CARETAKERS

Effective Saturday, September 27, 2014, the following covers the Icemaker/Caretakers at the Fort Garry Campus.

It is agreed that the Parties to this letter shall undertake to implement a shift schedule consisting of seven (7) shifts x 9.7 hours, and one (1) shift x 9.6 hours, for a total of 77.5 hours bi-weekly.

The terms and conditions outlined herein shall apply for all Icemakers/Caretakers at the Fort Garry Campus.

HOURS OF WORK AND SHIFTS

- (a) The day shift shall be 6:00 a.m. to 4:10 p.m., for which regular salaries shall apply. The evening shift shall be 3:00 p.m. till 1:10 a.m., for which regular salaries shall apply, plus contract premiums for all hours worked in this shift.
- (b) Total hours worked, bi-weekly based on the shift schedules outlined in (a) equates to 77.33 hours, however, to provide for shift consistency, employees will be paid as if they worked 77.5 hours biweekly.
- (c) The calendar day a shift ends shall be deemed to be the day of the shift.

SICK LEAVE

A day's sick leave shall be deemed to be an employee's regularly scheduled hours.

OVERTIME

All time worked in excess of the hours of work at outlined in this Letter shall be paid for at the rates outlined in Article 7.

A statutory holiday under this Letter shall be deemed to be seven and three-quarters.

In order that overtime costs with respect to statutory holidays do not increase as a result of the compressed work week the Parties agree to the following:

- (1) An employee who works overtime on a statutory holiday shall be paid at the rate of triple time (3x) for all hours worked.
- (2) An employee who does not work on a statutory holiday and who does not receive another day off in lieu of that holiday shall receive 7 ³/₄ hours pay.

MEALS

The University shall not pay for meals under this provision to those employees working a 9.7 or 9.6 hour shift.

VACATION WITH PAY

A working day under Article 10 shall be deemed to be an employee's regularly scheduled hours.

OPERATING COSTS AND SERVICES PROVIDED

It is the intent of the Parties that the Employer's operating costs should not increase as a direct result of the implementation of this new shift schedule. The Parties further agree that the services provided by the Department should not be hampered by the implementation of this shift schedule. Should a problem arise with respect to increased operating costs or services being hampered the Parties shall meet to seek a solution.

TERMINATION/CONSULTATION/NOTICE

Both Parties hereby agree before any notice is given to terminate or change any terms or conditions of this shift schedule, both Parties shall meet in joint consultation in an attempt to effect a settlement.

Either Party to this letter may, upon having given ninety (90) calendar days' written notice to the other Party, terminate the terms and conditions of this Letter. In this event, hours of work shall revert to the standard work week.

PART-TIME/CASUAL EMPLOYEES

Part-time and Casual Ice Makers shall be paid straight time to a maximum of 9.7 hours per shift, provided they don't exceed 38.75 hours on a weekly basis.

SIGNED BY THE EMPLOYER / THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

THIS 2664 DAY OF FEBRUARY, 2015.

SIGNED BY THE UNION / UNIFOR-CANADA LOCAL 3007

THIS _26 VA DAY OF February

FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

PATRICIA BOVEY

Ms. Janice Ledorman, Chair UM Board of Governors

Mr. Paul Kochan Vice-President (Administration) UM Office of the President FOR UNIFOR, LOCAL 3007 NEGOTIATING COMMITTEE

Mr. Brian Kelly, Presiden **UNIFOR Local 3007**

Mr. Ken Stuart, National Representative – UNIFOR-CANADA

AGREEMENT RE CONVERSION TO "ONE WEEK DELAY" PAYROLL METHOD

2004/2005

BETWEEN:

THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA (Hereinafter referred to as "the University)

- and -

UNIFOR, LOCAL 3007 (Hereinafter referred to as "CAW")

Re: Conversion to "One Week Delay" Payroll Method

In 2004/05, the University of Manitoba implemented a new payroll method. The former method of payment was a "pay to date" method in which payments were received by employees prior to the end of the bi-weekly period being paid. The new method of payment ("one week delay") provides salary payment in the week following the pay period being worked.

Upon conversion to this new method, the University of Manitoba offered and the CAW Local 3007 agreed to modify the first salary payment for current bi-weekly paid employees, to include one week of salary and a one week recoverable advance which will be repaid upon termination, resignation, retirement, lay-off or long term disability.

The University and CAW now agree that in addition to the above, an employee may choose to pay back the payroll advance at any time while still being actively employed using a method approved by the Payroll department.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING RE COMPRESSED WORK WEEK

February 2011 and March 2014

BETWEEN:

THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA (Hereinafter referred to as "the University)

- and -

UNIFOR, LOCAL 3007

RE: COMPRESSED WORK WEEK

This Letter of Understanding was entered into between the University and the CAW during collective bargaining in 2010, and modified by the University and UNIFOR during collective bargaining in 2014.

In consideration of the interest expressed by members of CAW (now UNIFOR) in Physical Plant in working a 4-day work week, and of the success of the trial period from April 4, 2009 to March 26, 2010, the parties hereby agree, beginning March 27, 2010, to implement revisions to Article 6 – Hours of Work which will allow normal full-time weekly hours to be worked over four (4) days. The specific provisions covering the CWW are listed below.

- 1. Those employees eligible to participate in the trial of the CWW shall be those full-time employees employed in Physical Plant in the classifications listed as Schedule "C" Skilled Trades in Clause 11.1.1 (excluding Automotive Mechanics) and Lubrication and Equipment Service Workers.
- 2. The management of Physical Plant shall make the final determination as to which classifications shall participate in the CWW.
- 3. Individual employee participation shall be entirely voluntary.
- 4. Eligible employees shall make application to their supervisor using the attached application form. If approved, they may start working the new schedule at the start of the next pay period.
- Participating employees may enter into and exit from the CWW program once during a fiscal year (April 1 to March 31). An employee may withdraw from participation with one week's written notice. An employee's manager may remove the employee from the program with one week's notice, for a good and valid reason.
- Participating employees shall be scheduled by management to ensure adequate coverage. It is expected that one half of participating employees in each classification will be scheduled off on Mondays and the other half will be scheduled off on Fridays.
- 7. Participating employees shall be scheduled to work four (4) extended shifts per week. Three of these shifts will be for 9 ³/₄ paid hours and one will be for 9 paid hours. Each extended shift will be inclusive of two 15 minute coffee breaks and exclusive of one 30-minute meal period. Daily overtime on a day on which the extended regular hours apply shall only be payable if an employee works beyond the scheduled hours of an extended shift.
- 8. No extended shift shall normally be scheduled to commence prior to 0700 hours or end later than 1715 hours (1700 hours on Monday and Friday).

- 9. When a statutory holiday falls during the work week, all participating employees shall be scheduled to work 7 ³/₄ hour shifts on the other four days of the week, normally from 0800 to 16:15.
- 10. Participating employees shall enjoy no greater benefit than non-participating employees with respect to Family Leave and Bereavement Leave (i.e., the paid hours for such leaves shall not exceed the paid hours available to an employee working 7 ³/₄ hour shifts).
- 11. Vacation shall be deducted based on the employee's schedule (i.e., if an employee is scheduled to work 9 ³/₄ hours and he/she takes that day off as a vacation day, his/her vacation bank will be deducted 9 ³/₄ hours).
- 12. Participating employees may not also participate in either the Voluntary Reduced Work program or the Reduced Appointment program.
- 13. Participating employees on modified work arrangements as part of a progressive return to full-time duties will normally not be eligible to enter into or remain in a CWW program (dependent on the extent of the modifications). When they return to full-time regular duties, they may return to the CWW schedule, with the approval of the supervisor. In this case, neither the exit from nor re-entry into the CWW will count as one of the employee's options for that fiscal year.
- 14. Either party may terminate the CWW program with two (2) weeks' written notice.
- 15. Special Provisions for Classifications with only Two Participants: Where there are only two (2) participating employees within a classification, they shall be considered to be "paired". Each member of the pair shall work a different schedule so they are not both off on the same day. When one member of the pair is known or anticipated to be absent for a period of one week or longer (for example, due to vacation, a sick leave or leave of absence), the paired employee shall revert to a normal five (5) days per week, 7 ¼ hours per day schedule for the duration of the absence. Management shall notify the paired employee as soon as possible of the scheduled change, but no later than prior to the end of the work day on the employee's last shift preceding the change in schedule. (Note: This overrides the provisions of Clause 6.3.1).

RE-SIGNED BY THE EMPLOYER / THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA THIS <u>26</u>²⁶ DAY OF <u>FEBRUAR 9</u>, 2015. RE-SIGNED BY THE UNION / UNIFOR-CANADA LOCAL 3007

THIS 26th DAY OF FEBRUARY, 2015.

FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

FOR UNIFOR, LOCAL 3007 NEGOTIATING COMMITTEE

Sny



Ms. Janice Lederman, Chair UM Board of Governors

Mr. Paul Kochan Vice-President (Administration) UM Office of the President B. Kelley

Mr. Brian Kelly, President UNIFOR Local 3007

OK Mr. Ken Stuart,

Mr. Ken Stuart, National Representative – UNIFOR-CANADA

ALPHABETICAL INDEX

(for information only)

Clause/Article		Page
6.4	Absence from Work	8
15.7	Absence without Authorization	49
8.10	Abuse of Sick Leave	18
16.3.7	Accident and Incident Investigations	51
7.1.1	Allocation of Overtime	11
2.3	Application	3
12.3	Application for Job Posting Vacancy, Appointment and Notification	29
31.2	Application for Position Vacancies	61
9.3	Application of Overtime Payment and Holiday Entitlement	20
11.2	Application of Seniority	25
11.4	Application of Service	26
14.10	Arbitration	47
12.12	Assignment of Casual Work – General	32
34	Assignments and Scheduling of Work in Dining Services	62
12.12.2	Assignment of Work – Dining Services	33
7.1	Authorization of Overtime	11
7.5	Banking Overtime	13
13.2	Bereavement Leave	37
6.7	Break between Shifts	9
	- Shifts Schedule "B"	9
27.3	Bricklaying	59
17	Bulletin Boards	52
7.2.1 & 7.3.1	Callback	12
12.2.1	Caretaker Work Areas	28
12.5	Casual Appointments	29
6.3.1	Change of Schedule "A" and "C"	8
6.3.2	Change of Shifts Schedule "B"	8
9.4	Christmas-New Year's Break	21
10.10	Christmas-New Year's Vacation Entitlement	24
	Classifications and Wages	72
4	Collection of Union Dues and Information to the Union	4
20	Collective Agreement Printing and Distribution	53
13.3	Compassionate Care Leave	38
6.9	Compensation for Computer Adjustment made by Control Shop	10
6.10	Compensation for Work Provided over the Telephone	10
8.9	Confidentiality of Personal Health Information	17
26	Contracting Out	58
16.3.5	Dangerous Conditions	51
11.1	Definition of Seniority	24
11.3	Definition of Service	26
23	Discipline and Dismissal	55
23.4	Discipline and Illness	57
23.1.4	Dismissal	57

12.12	Develop Male and Leave	
13.12	Domestic Violence Leave	45
36	Duration, Termination and Renewal of Collective Agreement	69
33.5	Effective Date of Increase	62
22.4	Emergencies	55
7.3.5	Emergency Situations	12
29	Employee and Family Assistance Program	59
14.8	Employee Grievance	47
23.3	Employee May Grieve Discipline	57
12.1	Employee/Position Definitions	27
18.2	Employee Use of Uniforms	52
9.24	Employee with varying wages	20
26.1	Employer to Advise Union Requirements	58
14.6	Employer Grievance	46
5.2	Employer Representatives	5
16.1	Employer to make reasonable provision	50
24	Employer's Rights	57
31	Employment Equity	60
13.8	Extension of Maternity/Parental Leave with Leave of Absence	44
13.10	Family Care	45
13.1	General Leave	37
13.7.6	General Provisions Applicable to Parental Leave Plan A and/or B	44
14.1	Grievance	45
14.9	Grievance Procedure	47
14.5	Grievance Procedure and Arbitration	45
14.2	Grievor	45
14.2		
12.2	Job Definitions, Job Postings, Selection, Probation/Trial Period, Lay off	27
	Job Postings	28
21.1	Joint Committee	54
16.3	Joint Safety Committee	50
23.5	Just Cause	57
9	Holidays	19
9.2	Holiday – Qualification and Entitlement	19
10.6	Hospitalized or Bedridden During Vacation	23
6.1	Hours of Work Schedule "A", "B", "C"	7
21	Labour-Management Relations Committee	54
12.14	Lay Off – Casual Employees	37
12.13	Lay Off and Recall	33
13	Leave of Absence	37
10.9	Leave without Pay – Hourly-Rated Employees	24
11.8	Leaving the Bargaining Unit	27
23.1.2	Letter of Warning	56
26.2	Limitations on Contracting Out	58
16.3.8	Lockout Program	51
11.5	Loss of Seniority/Service	26
17.2	Management Notices	52
13.6	Maternity Leave	39
7.4	Meal Allowance	13

8.6	Medical Certificate	16
8.4	Medical/Dental Appointments	15
16.3.4	Meetings	50
33.3	Moving to the Full Rate	61
8.14	MPIC Wage Loss Replacement Benefits	19
3.4	New Employees	4
32	No Strikes / No Lockouts	61
15	Notice	49
15.3	Notice of Employee Resignation	49
15.2	Notice of Lay Off	49
12.13.3	Notice of Lay Off	34
15.5	Notice of Resignation by Employee on Probation	49
15.6	Notice of Retirement	49
15.4	Notice of Termination of Employee on Probation	49
8.5	Notification of Employer When Sick	16
16.5	One – Minute Silence	52
34.1.1	Operating Periods in Dining Services	62
12.13.4	Options	35
	- Exercise Seniority Rights	35
	- Lay Off Subject to Recall	36
	- "Recall from Lay off" Versus "Return to Former Classification"	36
7	Overtime	11
13.11	Paid Education Leave	45
4.3	Paid Education Leave Fund	5
13.7	Parental Leave and Parental Leave Allowance	42
6.2.2	Pay Statement – Casual Employees	7
18.4	Personal Footwear/Wet Conditions	53
27	Premiums	58
27.4	Premium Rates Not Compounded	59
28.1	Present Benefits	59
20.2	Printing Costs	54
12.6	Probation Period	30
33.1	Probationary Period	61
23.1	Progressive Discipline	55
25	Protection of Property and Essential Services	57
1	Purpose and Savings Clause	2
8.13	Reasonable Accommodation	18
12.8	Reclassification	30
35	Reduced Appointments	67
16.3.3	Reporting	50
10.2.1	Request for Vacation	23
12.15	Retention of Seniority Period	37
11.9	Retirement	27
12.9	Return from Disability	30
18.3	Return of Uniforms	52
16.3.6	Right to Refuse Dangerous Work	51
16	Safety and Health	50
18.5	Safety Footwear	53

2	Scope and Recognition	2
8.7	Second Medical Opinion	16
12.4	Selection for Vacant Positions	29
11.6	Seniority List	26
11	Seniority, Service and Retirement	24
11.7	Service List	27
6.8	Shifts Premium – Schedule "A" and Schedule "C"	10
	- Shifts Premium Schedule " B"	10
8	Sick Leave	14
8.2	Sick Leave – Full-Time Employees	14
8.12	Sick Leave and Layoff	18
8.3	Sick Leave – Non Full-Time Employees	15
16.2	Special Equipment	50
13.2.1	Spouse – Definition	38
27.2	Spray-Painting and Sandblasting	59
28	Staff Benefits	59
14.5	Stage Bypassing	46
33.2	Starting Rates	61
6.11	Standby Premium	10
7.2.5 & 7.3.6	Statutory Holidays	13
10.5	Statutory Holiday during Vacation	23
33.4	Step Increase and Review Dates	62
20.3	Supply and Distribution to New Employees	54
23.1.3	Suspension	56
27.1	Swing-Stage and Scaffold	58
30	Technological Change	60
21.2	Technology and Training Committee – Physical Plant	54
12.11	Temporary Appointment Out of Bargaining Unit	32
12.10	Temporary Assignments	32
14.3	Time Limits	46
22	Travel Allowances	54
30.2	Treatment of Employee affected by change	60
12.7	Trial Period	30
23.2	Unacceptable Behaviour	57
18	Uniforms	52
13.4	Union Business	39
4.1	Union Deductions	4
5.3	Union Duties and Supervisory Approval	5
16.4	Union Entitled to Representation	52
14.7	Union Grievance	46
3	Union Membership	4
17.3	Union Notices	52
5.1	Union Representatives	5
19	Upgrading Courses	53
10.4	Vacation – Advance and Carry Over	23
10.1	Vacation Entitlement - Salaried Employees	22
10.7	Vacation and Leave of Absence	23
10.8	Vacation Pay – Hourly-Rated Employees	23

Vacation Salary – Salaried Employees	23
Vacations – When Granted	22
Vacations with Pay	22
Verbal Warning	55
Voluntary Reduced Work Program	44
Wage Administration	61
Wages – Casual Employees	7
Wages – Schedule "A", "B", "C"	7
Where Overtime is Consecutive with Normal Shift	55
Witness/Jury Duty	39
Work Being Performed by Students	33
Work Breaks	9
Work Day – Schedule "A" and Schedule "C"	9
- Shift Schedule "B"	9
Work Hours	7
Work Schedule	7
Working Day	46
	Vacations – When Granted Vacations with Pay Verbal Warning Voluntary Reduced Work Program Wage Administration Wages – Casual Employees Wages – Schedule "A", "B", "C" Where Overtime is Consecutive with Normal Shift Witness/Jury Duty Work Being Performed by Students Work Breaks Work Breaks Work Day – Schedule "A" and Schedule "C" - Shift Schedule "B" Work Hours Work Schedule